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CHAIR GUZMAN: . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Economic Development, Energy and
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee will now come to order. The time is 1:35 on Tuesday,
December 17, 2013. I'll make a little brief announcement. If you have a cell phone please put it
on silent or any noisemaking devices please put it on silence. I'm going to go ahead and
introduce our Members that we have on the floor this afternoon. We have our Vice-Chair Robert
Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good afternoon.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Excused as part of the Committee is Mike White temporarily, he'll be joining us
shortly. As well as Mike Victorino will be excused, and Gladys Baisa is also excused. We're
going to have, for the Administration we'll have Brianne Savage, Deputy Director of Parks and
Recreation and her Division heads representing, will put on a presentation for EAR-1 and
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EAR-26. We have also as a resource personnel Sharon Suzuki, the president of Maui Electric
Company, and she'll be putting on a presentation for EAR-6; Lisa Briggs, Director in
Government of [sic] Community Affairs, for Sempra U.S. Gas & Power, and that, she'll be
presenting for EAR-6. For our Committee Staff we have our Legislative Analyst Kim
Willenbrink
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good afternoon.
CHAIR GUZMAN: --as well as our Secretary Pauline Martins. I'm going to go ahead and check in
with our office, District Office starting with Hana District Office.
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Ms. Lono. Also Lanai District Office.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Ms. Fernandez. Also for Molokai District.
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Ella, Ms. Alcon. Okay. In terms of announcements, anyone who
wants to testify, please sign up outside of the Chambers at the lobby. Also, for testimony,
testimony is only limited for the items on the agenda today as well as pursuant to Council Rules
you'll have three minutes to testify, one minute to conclude. And please when you come to the
podium state your name for the record and any organization that you represent. For now we'll
go ahead and start with the testimonies. Ms. Willenbrink, can you please call your first testifier.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Chair. Our first testifier this afternoon is Dave Jorgensen, and he will be
followed by John Harrisson.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
MR. JORGENSEN: Good afternoon, Chair Guzman, members of the Committee. My name's Dave
Jorgensen, appearing today as an individual on behalf of the youth and adult soccer leagues in
Hawaii and, well in Maui and in Hawaii in general. I'm a past board member of HYSA Maui.
I've been a player, a coach, a referee, an administrator of youth and adult soccer for a very long
time, and I'm pleased to be able to present some testimony today. I apologize, it's going to be a
little bit disjointed because of some other obligations I had today that prevented me from getting
a little more organized. But I first want to thank and commend the Department. Chair Guzman,
you were at the meeting the other night. There was a meeting held with HYSA Maui by the
Parks Department, by Director Correa, Deputy Director Savage, and Jason Lopez from the
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Department, and it was very helpful to get some of the issues out there as far as the condition of
the parks, the use of the parks, and the scheduling. On behalf of all the leagues and all the
players, we want to, you know, certainly support and encourage the maintenance of the parks and
the increased maintenance of the parks. For years, you know, the parks just need to be better
maintained. We've offered in the past starting back, well frankly from when I took over the
men's league back in 1992 and I formed the coed league about 21 years ago, we've offered to
help the County to do what we can, to go down and work the fields. Historically we were, pretty
much all we were able to do was conduct some trash pickups around Keopuolani, get all the
leagues together and go pick up trash. And then more recently some of the leagues have been
purchasing goals to use on the fields with the league's own money, doing the lining of the fields.
But as far as actually maintaining the fields, the grass, filling the holes, doing that kind of thing,
we still stand ready to help do that. Historically and particularly I remember former Mayor
Lingle kind of yelling at me one time 'cause she said we just can't do that, stop asking, and it
was, you know, whatever. But at the meeting the other night that was one of the suggestions the
Parks Department had about that we could possibly partner up and help maintain the fields. Real
briefly on the one issue that has come up about limiting when certain leagues can use the fields
and the idea being to, you know, something less than year round. My daughter and a bunch of
her teammates from Baldwin that they graduated together, several of them are playing college
ball in college. They're all on some level of scholarship. The only reason they were able to be at
that level was because they were playing year round. When my daughter got recruited and
signed the letter of intent, the next letter we got from the coach was we're looking forward to
having you here, please make sure you play in leagues and in tournaments between now and
when you show up in July. We live on Maui, if there wasn't a league, if soccer wasn't allowed to
be played as an organized activity during the summer months, she would not have had the
opportunity to get ready to play in college. So any rules that are going to be adopted and the
Parks Department made very clear there'd be, you know, there's a process and they will be going
out to hearing, and I appreciate everybody keeping us posted. I also, just my final comment
would be I am the president of the coed soccer league that runs down at Keopuolani and we very
much expect that the adult leagues will be included in any decisions that are made. Thank you
very much for your time.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Jorgensen. Is there any follow-up questions for the
testifier from the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, go ahead, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Jorgensen. It sounds like you're pretty
active and knowledgeable about the soccer life here. And my question is in regards to West
Maui. You know our last budget cycle we appropriated monies in particular for lighting in order
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to have soccer being played in the evening. Are you aware or have you heard of that comment
and concern?
MR. JORGENSEN: Lighting on the West Side?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
MR. JORGENSEN: I believe, well if I'm not mistaken I think it's behind the Boys and Girls Club in the
park that's back there. I'm not sure where the lights were going to go. I know that West Maui
and currently South Maui have a very big need for more soccer fields, and I apologize to other
people, other sports but I'm involved in soccer. The issue and again I'm here on behalf of youth
and adult, but on behalf of adult, the adults work, we can only play our leagues at night or on
weekends. But a lot of the adult players, they work then, too, so nighttime is really when we can
play. Right now the only field, there's three, two fields that we can play on, Eddie Tam, the one
field at Eddie Tam and Keopuolani Park Field 5. There's no lights that are adequate to play
soccer on any other field, and either because the area is too small like in Kihei there's the nice
field out there now but it's way too small for adults to have games. In Kihei right...! mean I'm
sorry, in Lahaina right now the very weird and a little bit scary thing is the high school games are
going to be, are being played at the youth center on the highway side of the Boys and Girls Club
because the stadium is being worked on. And fields like that, AYSO plays there but the
condition is not good and there's no lights. So I wasn't aware that money had been requested for
lights out there, but on behalf of the soccer community, certainly would support that and get
behind any efforts to do that, because there are a lot of people on the West Side who play soccer
and there's very, very, very limited areas. So in the adult coed league a bunch of people drive
over every Saturday to play in the league. Lahaina has a full team and then there's some other
Lahaina people who play on the other teams.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yes, thank you very much for your comments. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions, follow-up, clarifications? Seeing none, thank
you very much, Dave.
MR. JORGENSEN: Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: John Harrisson, followed by Nanette Lara.
MR. HARRISSON: Aloha, Chair, Council members. My name's John Harrisson and I'm here to
represent the soccer community as well. I'm a referee in youth soccer as well as high school
soccer and the adult leagues. I'm a resident as well that's very concerned about the state of the
current soccer infrastructure here on Maui. And the Parks and Rec park survey showed that
soccer was the number one participation sport on Maui, and so soccer really should be a priority
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of the Department. But again, our infrastructure is really substandard. I think one issue is the
relative youth of soccer here on Maui as well as in the United State, and so I think some of the
administrators involved who were raised on other sports may not have the interest or knowledge
of soccer, but that said, Maui has already produced a couple of MLS players. We've got right
now a group of top young soccer athletes, two Maui players are currently with the LA Galaxy
Academy including my son. But without year-round soccer and decent facilities, there's no way
that we can produce players that can reach that kind of standard. I know there's been some
discussion of limiting the period during the year when soccer permits will be allowed, and I want
to echo Dave's comments that soccer is not just a seasonal sport, it's really if you are going to
achieve a high level it's a year-round sport. The other plea I would make to the Parks and Rec
Department is that they maybe be a little more open minded, for example when asked to grant a
permit for indoor soccer for futsal, the response was that it's not a legitimate sport, and it most
certainly is. I, one thought that occurred to me in terms of a solution would be to, for the County
to approve a volunteer unpaid position of like a soccer ombudsman or liaison so that Maui's
soccer community could provide advice and input on issues regarding soccer. Be a two-way
communication channel which I think would be very beneficial. Finally, as my day job is in
economic development, sports is already clearly an economic driver for the Maui economy, and I
think there's a lot more that could be done to develop that sector, not just in terms of ocean sports
but in soccer in particular. And the provision of a top-class soccer or multipurpose facility I
think would do a lot to bring in State and regional tournaments, and through the comprehensive
economic development strategy would have a good chance of attracting Federal and State
funding for our sports facilities. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Harrisson. Members, do you have any follow-up questions to
clarify? Any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for being here. You mentioned futsal, was that? I never
heard, that's an indoor soccer type game?
MR. HARRIS SON: Yeah, it's an indoor, it can be played outdoors but it's an indoor game, and top
clubs around the world, especially clubs like Barcelona, Real Madrid or certainly Brazilian teams
as well but all across Europe play futsal. It's an important part of youth development, so for
example the US soccer development academies, and my son's in one now, are very strong
advocates of a short futsal season or a couple of seasons per year. Because you play basically on
a basketball court so you have to develop quick decision making, good footwork, movement
skills, you have to...it's a very fast, technical game, and it's a very important way of developing
player skills. And that's why it's embraced pretty much everywhere else.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for that clarification. Thank you, Chair.
MR. JORGENSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Any other questions? I have one question. Mr. Harrisson, you mentioned about
State and regional tournaments as possibly an economic development source.
MR. HARRISSON: Yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Do you happen to know how many we've conducted or hosted on Maui of -MR. HARRISSON: In terms of soccer, we...
CHAIR GUZMAN: --State or regional type tournaments?
MR. HARRIS SON: Yeah, we have kind of tournaments that occur on, over a weekend, for example the
Hawaii Cup and the No Kai Oi Tournament in the summer; however, the State high school and
State club championships are held at Waipio on Oahu every year just because really nowhere else
has the facilities. So I think that that's why, and I know Shan Tsutsui has done a lot in this area
but a lot of people are talking about the desirability of having a large and ideally multipurpose
maybe Olympic quality center where professionals and Olympians can come as well as for our
local community so that State competitions could be held. Just this last summer the Western
Region Club Tournament of US Soccer was held at Waipio in Honolulu. It rotates between
states. Last year it was in Honolulu, but something like that would bring in a huge amount of
funds into our economy.
CHAIR GUZMAN: It could be a possibility because we do have that 209 acres that we currently
purchased and then the 60 acres that you mentioned from the State via Shan Tsutsui's efforts.
And I also believe that Maui Lani has 15...10 acres, I think?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's more like 12.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Twelve? Did you have a comment, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well yeah, you know, there's nobody in this room probably knows
more soccer than I do and he knows I know that -MR. HARRISSON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --because I've been doing this for over 30 years and passed the
buck onto or passed the mantle onto Mr. Kapuaala, because I could no longer do the Hawaii Cup
with my time. I do believe that in our heyday we had 96 teams, was the most teams we brought.
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We brought in teams from West Germany, Mexico, Taiwan, all over the world and all over the
United States from New York to California and every point in between. So yes, there's definite
economic engine that would be driving. We could have tournaments here because the old saying,
you build it, they will come if we have the facilities. And we've gone all over Maui, we've
played at Keopuolani, we've played at Kahului Community Center, we've played at what you
call that, Maui High fields. I mean we've had soccer tournaments all over this island, so I agree
with that. The question I have for you, Mr. Harris [sic], you're talking about year round soccer
and, you know, and I came from the day when soccer wasn't quite year round, we had definitive
seasons. And whether it was AYSO, HYSA, now, you know, we have others in the US, YSA and
all that, the challenge I think we face is the amount of fields necessary for year-round soccer, not
so much tournaments, not so much, you know, match play but year-round soccer, because I think
this is where the challenge, the amount of club teams we have now has exacerbated. I mean
there's I think about 7-8 different club teams now, back in the day we had maybe 2 or 3 at most.
So I've seen the evolution come about. So you're saying if we could get something and I think
part of that 209 acres is a soccer complex, is a baseball complex, you know, to do both in that
area in Central Maui. Having the State tournament here for high school is predicated on us
fixing up the War Memorial which we are in the present time doing. We're going to put pits on
one side and so it could be now a full-size soccer field which then the HEISAA does not have any
excuses to come back to Maui, 'cause that's been their excuse all these years. So I think I agree
with you, I just think we still have to find where we could have definitive seasons, and then the
club teams themselves have to, you know, we have to work with them on how we can provide
fields on a rotating basis. I think this is the other challenge we face. But definitely, economic
engine, no question, soccer can bring in a lot of money, 'cause when they come they don't come
as a team, they come as a family. Most teams will bring in at least 100 to 150 supporters when
they come from the mainland 'cause they plan their whole vacation around it and Mr. Harrisson
can attest to that.
MR. HARRISSON: Yeah, for sure, and it's certainly good that War Memorial is being renovated. But
for and until we have that kind of large scale soccer complex, I think the fields we do have do
require considerable improvement and improved maintenance just on a regular basis. I know the
soccer community would like to be involved if it could to help share some of the load, but in
terms of just the sheer numbers that you refer to, I think right now between AYSO and HYSA
and the Hawaii Soccer Federation as well as the adult leagues we have, it's definitely well into
the four figures. You know it's certainly well over 1,000 participants, you know, a lot of weeks
or cumulatively over the year. So the number of viable fields is a real issue. Yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Hanisson.
MR. HARRISSON: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Just for the record I'd like to acknowledge the presence of Mike Victorino. Thank
you.
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MS. WILLENBRINK: Nanette Lara, followed by Edward Codelia.
MS. LARA: Aloha. My name is Nanette Lara. Can I bring it lower? . . . (lowers mic). . . Thank you.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Sure.
MS. LARA: There we go. Okay. My name is Nanette Lara. I am here representing Pookela Soccer
Club. Both my children play for Pookela Soccer Club. They both play year-round soccer as
well. I'm not just here though representing them, I feel like I'm representing all the children of
Maui. I mean there's just an overwhelming statistics that show how valuable sports are, you
know, for children and their development. Sport statistics show that when children play sports
they're less likely to do drugs. Females, girls are less likely to get pregnant. There is a higher
rate of graduation, they're less likely to drop out of high school. They are usually, on average
their GPA is higher than those children that do not play sports. Sports in children it helps foster
patience, it teaches children perseverance, how to work with others. It teachers them leadership
skills. Of course sports also helps foster less obesity, the reduced risk of heart disease. It helps
children with their sleep, they're healthier. I mean this is all common sense. It's just, you know,
overwhelming statistics that show that there is just a benefit for sports. I'm here because my
main concern is the limited access that I heard that there's going to be proposed for the
year-round soccer. My children play year-round soccer and I've just seen the benefits in them
and their, the other children of the soccer community. Excuse me. I just feel that the children of
Hawaii that or the children, actually all of Hawaii, I just feel that they deserve every opportunity
that they can to help help them succeed in life, and I know that sports helps children just like all
those skills that I said and helps them become better citizens and gain scholarships to schools.
And I just feel as parents and the community and Council, we need to do everything in our
power to help them succeed in life. Our motto is the, you know, the life of the land is
perpetuated through righteousness. Well who's going to perpetuate that righteousness? It's
going to be the future generation. It's going to be us now but it's also going to be the future
generation of Maui, and we need to foster that by just helping them succeed. And I feel like
sports is just really a, I mean just a huge impact on helping them succeed, you know, in life. So I
mean that's all I have to say. I just feel as, you know, servants of the people, not just your job by
my job as well, I'm a servant of the people as well that I'm going to do everything in my power
to help these children succeed in life, and that's by any means possible that's going to help
benefit them. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Ms. Lara. Any follow-up questions? Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you for being here. Your children only play soccer?
MS. LARA: They play soccer and then when they don't, when they're not doing soccer I mean we do
other things, we bike ride, they play tennis or basketball.
-9-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
December 17, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. LARA: But their main like focus is soccer. My oldest, that's how he, like he wants to pursue that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, I just wanted to know if there was other sports, you
know, that your children participated, because, you know, this dilemma of utilization of facilities
not, doesn't only revolve around soccer but it's baseball, whether it's basketball
. (inaudible). . .
MS. LARA: No, and I understand but that's why I was saying I feel that sports as a whole just fosters
all these things and helps kids really truly succeed in life. I mean the statistics show with the
dropout rate and everything, and it keeps kids out of drugs, out of trouble. I mean if we take
away time where they can be on the fields doing what they love to do, what are they going to do?
They're going to be on their video games, they're going to be getting into trouble. And I agree, I
feel like it's all sports, but my kids play soccer, that's what they want to play so I'm just going to
help them, you know, in any way I can with that. But I definitely, I feel like any sport is, you
know, any healthy lifestyle is important.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much. Next.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Edward Codelia, followed by Trisha Kapuaala.
MR. CODELIA: Aloha, Council and Chairman. My name is Edward Codelia. This is my first time in
here. I've been a resident for about 23 years now.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Welcome.
MR. CODELIA: I don't have any kids that play soccer and I didn't play soccer when I was a kid, but I
did get involved with the soccer club, the Pookela Soccer Club Upcountry and I've been with
them for about the last five months attending practices and camps and games and all kinds of
stuff. And, you know, it's, it was a little overwhelming for me to do it, but what I saw from the
kids and the coaches was a real love of the game, a real desire to play, and just an...the field,
look, I'll start with the fields, all right. The fields need, you need money for the Parks to take
care of the fields. I took my nephew out to play soccer one day down in Kihei, almost blew my
ankle out, I was down for about two weeks. There's a sprinkler head hole about that big and
about that far around, ran right in it, blew my ankle out, I was down for two weeks. You guys
gotta do something with the parks, you need to give them some money to fix them up. The fields
are rough, the balls bounce around, we need more turf, you know, better sod down. As far as
limiting the kids, you know, whatever you do with the seasons, you know, that's fine, but the kids
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do need to practice year round. They need to able to go out to a field, practice with their coach
and their teammates when it's in offseason. Mike, you know better than anybody about
off-seasons. Shane trains, I don't know, four to five months once the season's over to get ready
for spring training, and as he gets older he has to continue to do that. So you've got to be able to
train year round. Maui is the best place for year-round training, you can't deny it, for whatever
sport it is. And I grew up playing baseball, I grew up playing football and soccer's new to me,
but this climate is ideal for all sports. And we should be producing some topnotch athletes out of
here, and in soccer I know
Scott is one kid that, you know, made it out. There's a couple
other ones that look really good. There's kids getting scholarships, and just, you know, this is
how we help them. And the Parks Department is here to help the kids, not limit their access to
the parks. It's a year-round climate, we need to let these kids develop, and, you know, this is
what you guys have to do, this is your dilemma. You know as parents and as coaches, our
dilemma is to get the kids together, and what I've seen over the last four months is these kids
show up. They show up when the lights are on Upcountry at Eddie Tam. At 5 o'clock, 6 o'clock
when the lights turn on, little kids come out and start playing soccer while the big kids are
playing on the other field, so they want to play. So just make it available to 'em. I walked into a
County office and asked to get a permit for lights up at Eddie Tam, the lady at the front desk told
me fill out the paperwork, I said okay I'll fill out the paperwork and I'll give you the $100,
you're going to turn the lights on? No, you need to go meet the guy in the back, he'll interview
you, decide if your request is valid, and then you pay him the $100. It's like all right, it doesn't
sound right to me 'cause it's not anywhere on this application that that's the process but, you
know, that's what these parents and these coaches are dealing with to get, you know, lights turned
on. You turn on the lights at 6 o'clock in the wintertime, you'll have kids out there playing
soccer or playing baseball or practicing football or basketball, but they'll be out there and they
won't be getting into trouble, they won't be doing things that they're not supposed to do. And
the parents will be out there. Believe it or not, the parents come out to the practices. They walk
around the parks, they take advantage of the time out there, so you've got to make it available for
them. So that's really all I have to say.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much. Any follow-up questions from the Members? Seeing none,
thank you very much. I'm going to go ahead and ask, check in with our District Offices to see if
there's any testifiers. Hana District Office, is there anybody there to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And what about Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Checking in with Molokai District Office, anyone there that wants to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. We'll turn back to the Chambers.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you, Chair. Our next testifier is Trisha Kapuaala, followed by Vernon
Kapuaala.
MS. KAPUAALA: Aloha, Chair and Honorable Members. It is said that there can be no keener
revelation of a society's soul than the way in which it treats its children. As we reflect upon this
wisdom one must question the organizational structure and intentions of the County of Maui's
Department of Parks and Recreation. The Department's current maintenance operations and
permitting systems directly affects the wellbeing of Maui's youth athletes and ultimately the
wellbeing of Maui's citizens. According to the Department's survey results, the most widely
needed program is youth sports. Despite this, when over 400 survey takers were asked if the
County meets this specific need, respondents gave the lowest rating of 2.6 with 5 being the
highest score. Currently there are four soccer leagues and four youth soccer tournaments held
throughout the calendar year. Permits for park use are applied for to allow league and
tournament participants fields to train and compete on. During these permitted periods the
Department continues to fertilize and water its fields before and during practices, respectively,
forcing players and coaches to either train on freshly fertilized fields or move to another training
area amid training. With the exception of Upcountry the County's pitches are hard, rocky,
uneven, worn down, and oftentimes unkept, less than desirable conditions when considering
safety. During unpermitted periods the fields are left to rest where active maintenance such as
aerating, topdressing, overseeding, weed control, and irrigation maintenance are performed
minimally, if at all. This year soccer season dates and tournament lengths have been cut short or
pushed back with very little or prior notice because of the lack of organization and untimeliness
of the Department's permit office. We must do better. As confirmed by the Department's survey,
the permitting process is problematic, difficult, disorganized, and inconsistent with the highest
ratings of 4 to 4.2 out of 6. For the permitting of special events, leagues, tournaments in that
order, 6 meaning the Department does not meet the public's expectations. The Department's lack
of permit organization also directly affects Maui's business. Special event organizers,
community partners, corporate sponsors, they're all unable to promote their event prior to permit
issuance. Ultimately this affects event participation and profitability. The Department is
notoriously known for taking months to respond on application requests for park use; two, to be
untimely in requesting additional document submittal, oftentimes the week before or the week or
day of the event, before the event; and three, for being late in permit issuance, sometimes after
the fact. In one instance in particular, the Department's focus on what was perceived to be
minutia details rather than the macro level positive, socioeconomic impact on athletes and
business prevented a world class international event from occurring in Lahaina. In this case, the
diplomats of the sport no longer wish to do business with the County, and the County's hotel,
transportation, and food and beverage industries were directly affected. We must do better.
Finally, the Hawaii Soccer Federation purchases, uses, and moved its own goals and lines its own
fields, these further demonstrate the Department's inability to adequately meet the users' needs
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and its lack of funding to be effective. Over $1 million has been released for Capital
Improvement Projects of Park's facilities, namely restrooms; however, based on the facts above I
would like to stress the importance of funding for additional staff, equipment, and material for
proper lawn care. Recently although unfavorable weather conditions were a huge factor, Maui's
only long-time high school soccer tournament was cancelled after what could have amounted to
a serious neck injury occur with a local high school student. In this instance one must question
the circumstances. The pitches are inadequately maintained causing undesirable field conditions
with a possibility of unfortunate outcomes. Again, we must do better. Field maintenance and
permitting goes hand in hand, it is a reciprocal relationship that intrinsically affects the other.
The County's lack of fields and funding to maintain what exists cannot be addressed without
improving the Department's permitting ordinance, policies, and procedures. The Department's
recent efforts to reorganize and restructure its permit process failed to include the input of
community stakeholders. This should have occurred prior to publicly proposing drastic change.
Our experience and expertise are valuable, sometimes solutions must be conducive to the needs
of youth sports while enhancing the integrity of the Department, the County, and its citizens. It
is my belief that when it comes to government, systematic change cannot happen unilaterally as a
result of any department's objective analysis of a slided, quantifiable survey. The quality of life,
in other words the heartbeat of athletic families, the economic wellbeing of Maui's employers
and employees, and the premiere status of Maui as the best island in the world are at stake which
deserves a public discussion to address serious concerns. In closing, because of the inadequacies
of the Department, inadequacies of the Department directly affect our lifeblood, our
volunteerism, the physical health, athleticism, and overall development of our children, I humbly
urge the Council to help us, the athletic community by facilitating an ongoing discussion and
fostering a healthy partnership between the Department and its constituents, the people it serves.
Ultimately I believe we strive for a common goal, the betterment of Maui as a County and its
youth; however, the Department's willingness to allow our voices to be heard has been either
passive or nonexistent. We must do better. Sincerely, my husband Vernon Kapuaala.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Trish. Any follow-up questions from the Members? Seeing none,
thank you very much.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Vernon Kapuaala, followed by Francisco Mora.
MR. KAPUAALA: Aloha, Chairman Guzman and the rest of the County Council. My name is Vernon
Kapuaala, I'm the president of Hawaii Soccer Federation as well as Hawaii Futsal. We currently
operate two, a spring league and a fall season of outdoor soccer as well as spring and
summer/winter futsal seasons. I also am the director of the Baldwin Classic Invitational which is
the only high school tournament on Maui. It's a preseason tournament normally held in
November. This past year we had teams from Castle, Pac-Five, Pearl City, and Kealakehe
attend. Also took over as director of the Hawaii Cup which Mr. Victorino ran for many years.
Both the tournaments I just mentioned are well over 26-27 years old, been around for a long
time. I also am the director of coaching for PONO Soccer Club. PONO also has PONO baseball
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and PONO softball as well. It's a multisport organization that is run by Jon and Maile Viela.
We've been in...I normally do all the permitting for all my leagues and tournaments, and I can
tell you it's tough. As a matter of fact, speaking of after-the-fact permits, I still haven't gotten
my permit for the, this past girls Baldwin Classic. And it came down to basically I had it in two
different areas. The boys portion of the tournament was Upcountry and the girls portion was
downtown, and the reason why is because I was only allotted a single weekend in Central Maui
in KP. And the HHSAA, the way they structure the starts for the boys and girls seasons, it's a
week offset. So I wasn't able to put the tournament together like it normally is because the slot
that I, that had been given to me by Central Maui Parks and Rec didn't fit and align with the
boys, so I had to move the boys tournament Upcountry, which wasn't a problem because
Upcountry fields are beautiful. The tournament that my wife just spoke about that was not able
to be made a reality is called the Pacific Cup. It's, it was and is futsal, international futsal
tournament that features the national teams from countries that border the Pacific Ocean. So we
had teams from New Zealand, Australia, Mexico, the US, Japan, and others that were set to
attend that tournament. My wife had done extensive work and, with the hotels on the West Side
setting up the welcoming luau for the teams and various things, and that tournament was
originally denied by Parks and Rec. So we went over and we went to the Mayor and he agreed
to allow the tournament. But it basically came down to a matter of whether they were a
501(c)(3) or not. Now I work with Alex Para who is the president of US Futsal which is the
governing body of futsal in the country, and he was really rather disappointed and basically made
this comment to me. If I had not, if he hadn't seen it with his own eyes, he wouldn't believe my
story when I told him we couldn't get facilities for the tournament.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Vernon, can you wrap it up?
MR. KAPUAALA: Sure.
CHAIR GUZMAN: I'll give you thirty seconds.
MR. KAPUAALA: So bottom line is there was one point where I could go into Parks and Rec and
spend an hour and a half, maybe two hours depending how long the clerk wanted for talk story
and I could walk out of there with one permit. Spending an hour and a half on it now, yeah, good
luck. You going spend months in preparation and then even in follow-up and even down to the
day of and/or before being required of certain things that or documents, whatever it was, when
this could have been taken care of, you know, in advance.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much.
MR. KAPUAALA: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Members, do you have any follow-up questions? Yes, Mr. Victorino.

- 14-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
December 17, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And, Mr. Kapuaala, thank you for being here. What
seems to be the biggest drawback? Or, you know, I mean I did this for many years, Hawaii Cup
we still never had a problem getting the tournament paperwork but, you know, we had to start
early. But what do you see as the drawback? What is persistent in this whole equation?
Because you're doing multiple permitting so you must see some kind of trend.
MR. KAPUAALA: Yeah. You know to me when we, when you putting on one event, at the beginning
all you really like know is are the dates available, can we have that date. We cannot even get that
answered until you do X, Y, and Z. The way I see it, if you call into the County and you want,
you know, date, this date to that date for whatever event it is, if it's available they go yes, we'll
hold the dates, supply these documents, whatever, whatever, whatever by this date or you're
going to lose your spot. And that would be, that would really make life simple for me because
then we can promote our events way out. There is in the County ordinance that says you cannot
promote or advertise your event until you get the permit issue, that's the current ordinance now.
That's outdated probably. But none of us want to go through this and try and obtain a permit
without being willing to comply. We all going comply, that's not the problem, it's just we'll get
told we need these four documents and then we'll come back and you go okay you gotta add this,
and then you gotta add that, and then now you need this. And I was like why you never tell us
that two, three, four weeks ago? We could have been working on that. So that process then
drags out a couple of weeks. You know I think it can be really simple. Bring this, you get your
date, if you no bring 'em by then and pay us, you no get em. To me it can be as simple as that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And am I correct in saying that when it comes to these various
tournaments like the Hawaii Cup and all these what I call off-island tournaments, many of these
teams have to plan a year or two in advance. It's not like you do this tomorrow and you come
the next day. In my years of experience with the Hawaii Cup, some of these teams would call
me for the dates two years from the completion of the date that year so that they can start
planning. So obviously that's another drawback that occurs that now the number of mainland
teams as well as foreign teams have dropped drastically because of that fact. Is that correct?
MR. KAPUAALA: That's correct. You know we cannot honestly answer because I get e-mails even 'til
this day -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. KAPUAALA: --we're from Canada, we're from here, we're from there and we want to come out
to not the 2014 but the 2015 Hawaii Cup. I cannot honestly e-mail them back and tell them well
these are going to be the dates. I do tell them, you know, typically it's during this period and
da-da-da-da-da. But to try and nail it down and get them confirmed and for them to make their
plans and reservations, travel arrangements, that's not enough for a team to go on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair, one more final follow-up --15-
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --question.
CHAIR GUZMAN: One more. Last one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Excuse me.
CHAIR GUZMAN: We've got a big agenda.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. No, the other part of this is didn't this happen two years
ago or three years ago that a team from Washington actually came a week earlier than they
should have because we could not have set the date early enough for them to know that? Is that
correct?
MR. KAPUAALA: Yes, it did. Yes, it did. Luckily we were able to scramble some of the local clubs to
get teams together to provide them with some games.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So definitely, Chair, we need to work on some issues. But thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, thank you very much. Do we have any more testifiers in the Chamber?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Our last testifier signed up to testify today is Rodney Kilborn.
MR. KILBORN: Aloha no. Mele Kalikimaka, audience. Merry Christmas. Hello, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you. And the Committee, handsome buggas over here. My name's Rodney Kilborn. I
am representing myself and I also have my company which is Handsome Bugga Production.
Laugh. It's not about me. But again, I'm here to testify on behalf of myself and my company.
Again, my name's Rodney Kilborn. My company is based with water sports events. I run
professional events, I also run amateur events. I recently just developed standup surfing, paddle
board event which we call SUP, S-U-P. I also working, I think you guys might have had some
paper turned out to you guys. I'm previously, I'm working right now with the ASP, I'm the
representative here on Maui for the ASP. ASP is an association of professional surfing. That's
the thing that you seen couple days ago at the Banzai Pipeline back in the old days, that's what
we used to call that in the '60s. That's that, the pipe on the Northshore of Oahu. That's the
association of professional surfing, I'm involved with that. And what I'm here to talk about is
about our County Park and Recreation. The gentleman before me had said a lot of the things that
we have to go through, the process, and it sucks. Bluntly, it really sucks when you have to deal
with our Park and Recreation. How I know this? Because I know about the other islands, how
the way they have to deal with Park and Rec. It doesn't take the kind of energy just to get one
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simple permit, especially when you're running something for the kids, for the community, and it
doesn't take much. An example, Kauai. You just walk in there, there's no pre-application. You
just go in there, there's a handout, this is the guideline, this is what we need, get your insurance,
make sure you guys all covered. They got no fee or anything. Get one policeman, fine, you got
your permit. Making sure that you got safety plans all in order, too, that comes with it which is
no problem. Maui, huh, pre-application, sits on their office three weeks to a month, then they
come back saying oh, you need this, you gotta get this extra. What about this guideline that you
just gave me three weeks or one month ago, I thought you said this is a done deal, this is it. No,
you need one other police officer. So I need two police officers for 60 people half day at
Hookipa Beach Park, $35 an hour. You're telling me I need two police officers. Okay. Come
back, now you need one security guard. Security guard? When I asked the question please
respond to me, tell me why I need a security guard. What is the description of a security guard?
What he supposed to do there? Watch the bathroom or watch our equipment? I mean we got the
policemen there.
CHAIR GUZMAN: You got one minute, Mr. Kilborn. Thank you.
MR. KILBORN: Okay, so we.. .1 like go on but I'll read this right, real quickly right here 'cause I little
bit mad but I happy. My aim is to ensure that in this future I or any other person for that matter
may have equal rights and access within the specific process that clearly states requirements for
the user of this public facility. Regarding permit process and communication for approval and
disapproval, it was stated that approval/disapproval can come only from the Park and Recreation.
Approval is normally provided in written but disapproval is through some other personal contact.
Example, a phone call or a message on your phone machine. Okay, currently there's no
justification for disapproval or provides there is no establish, establishment, sorry, frame for
processing permits and so and so. Over here going off red.
CHAIR GUZMAN: You know, Mr. Kilborn, do you have that in written form?
MR. KILBORN: Yeah but it's bullet 'cause what I happened I woke up with one earache this morning
and I'm ready to head to the doctor, I need some antibiotic.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. KILBORN: I'm hurting.
CHAIR GUZMAN: I give you one sentence to conclude. Just say one sentence.
MR. KILBORN: Okay. I'll say this, yeah, Park--or let me, right here--and the most of all--yeah, this is
my ending statement--supposed to be, should be user friendly and servant of the public and not
the other way around, we serve them.
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
MR. KILBORN: Give me a break. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Hold on. Members, do you have any follow-up questions? Seeing
none, thank you very much, Mr. Kilborn.
MR. KILBORN: Oh, okay. Thank you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Chair. I need to apologize, I inadvertently skipped Francisco Mora,
followed by Donna Willard.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, one second. Let me check in with our District Offices first. Hana District
Office, is there anyone there that want, is wanting to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you very much. How about District Office from Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no on waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you. What about Molokai District Office?
MS. ALCON: There's no one on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much, ladies. We'll go back to the Chamber.
MR. MORA: Hello, Chairman, Members. My name is Francisco Mora, and it is my first time I do this
for the love of the sports. I love soccer. So I came here about 24 years ago and we used to play
soccer in Baldwin Park, you remember you used to ref games, too, Mr. Victorino. We used to
play soccer over there and we never had no problem. We used to get together, it was, you know,
not that many teams and we never have a problem with no permits, no nothing. You go play the
game, come with our families, go home happy, you know, after a hard day work. But everything
is changing and that's okay because, you know, I understand all the kids have all the firsthand,
that's okay, I understand. I love soccer, I really do love soccer. Even soccer doesn't love me
because I suck at it but I try, I try, and I'm still trying and I going try until the day I die. We play,
us people, I'm here to speak, I play in a league where he's the president, Mr. Jorgensen over here,
I try to play. But some of us is not that talented that we need an extra little room to play on the
side, and there is like another let's say give and take 50 people that cannot make it to play in the
league, why, because the league is too small, their team has already way too many players and
only can have let's say 50 men. And, you know, so there is a lot of us that don't have a chance to
play, so we go to the park to play. And because we all work we do it in the afternoons almost
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late, almost dark, but we, you know, we have maybe an hour of play. But we go over there, the
problem is that there is no room, there is no fields, there is no nothing, it's always taken. And
like I said, it's okay, you know, the kids go first, I understand that. I have a son, he plays, he try
to 'cause he not that good either, I don't know. It goes with the territories. Anyway, but it's all
kids in here, kids in there, so we try to go on the baseball field and we jump the fence. You know
that's my, that's the story of my life I'm always jumping the fence, you know. This time nobody
chase me, I chasing the ball. But we go jump the fence and we go play a little bit but then
sometimes we get kicked out because we don't belong on the baseball field because that's not for
soccer, but there is nobody in the baseball field but we still get kicked out. So then we go find a
little space over there, right on the corner. The problem is that the space is like as big as this area
right here and there is 30 persons, impossible. They call us the makule. See I didn't know what
that mean but now I do because now I'm almost ready to be grandpa myself. But the thing is all
these people we don't have a place. That's why I'm here because I want to speak for everybody,
all of my friends that we need a place to come after work. We have a rough day, you know, like
oh, it's so hard and let's go run around. I go, we get kicked out, so I go, I figure okay then I'm
going to do what they do, I'm going to get a permit. So I tried to go get a permit. Oh, you guys
belong to one league? No, because we not that good. Okay then you cannot. Okay and then
what? So what's next for us? Nothing. So now like I think Mr. Jorgensen, somebody mentioned
before, I do landscape, I love landscaping. The name of my company is Amigo's Landscape and
Lawncare and I have no problem at all helping with the fields. I have a lot of friends that just
give them a burrito and they'll go over there and work for free. I mean they're really, just for the
love of the sport we have no problem working at any field at any time as long as we get to use
something to play and have fun and don't give us any troubles. That's all, that's all we're asking
for. And that's all I have to say.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much, Mr. Mora.
MR. MORA: I told you nothing but the truth.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, any follow-up questions? Seeing none, we'll go ahead and
call the next testifier. Thank you very much.
MS. WILLENBRINK: The last person signed up to testify is Donna Willard.
MS. WILLARD: Aloha. I'd like to first thank you for taking the time to hear us. I don't want to spend
too much time complaining about the process because, the permitting process 'cause I think
enough people have expressed how broken it is. And I think the Parks Department is expressing
how broken it is by working on it. But my concern is that for it to be fixed completely and
properly and so that the end result is user friendly and serves the community, it needs to be a
more open process. A very large part of the community was left out of the process. People who
apply for permits on a regular basis were not included in the survey, were not allowed or asked to
participate in the survey that they're working off of. That same segment of the population was
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not allowed or involved in any meeting process as the soccer and football people were. And I
mean I represent an organization that has applied for more than 100 permits and we weren't
invited to be involved in that process. Rodney's applied for probably 50 permits or more, I'm
sorry, he was not involved or asked. No one in the water sports community. So for that process
to work and come out with something that functions, I think before any decisions are made, there
needs to be an inclusion of that community. And it also has to be an honest conversation. I
showed up at the meeting the Parks Department held at the War Memorial Complex, I believe it
was last Thursday, and it almost could, it could have potentially caused a division in the
community, because a gentleman asked me when I began to speak if I belonged to HYSA and I
didn't but I was there as a member of the community trying to figure out when are you going to
talk to us, do you have a time to talk to us. And that's all I wanted to know. But the answers to
that were kind of crazy. The one person said and that was the Director of the Parks Department
said well no, you know, we're waiting, we're going to talk to you folks later because we're
talking to DLNR people right now. We are trying to determine who has jurisdiction in all of this.
Okay, so well jurisdiction as most of us know is designated by statute, it's already there, so
there's nothing to talk about. So I'm thinking well what are you talking about. And secondly,
the Co-Director said oh well I don't know who those youth organizations are, if you know who
they are, please take my card and provide me that information, which we did.
CHAIR GUZMAN: I'm sorry. Can I interrupt? You've got one minute.
MS. WILLARD: Okay.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. If you can wrap it up.
MS. WILLARD: Sure. So is, with that a letter was sent to her with the names of the youth
organizations that work with the surfing community, we've had no response. And then as of
yesterday according to DLNR they have not been in discussion with the County Parks
Department for a very long time. So how do we fix that? How do we fix anything unless there's
honest, complete, and open dialogue? And so I just, that's what I would like to see happen so in
the end we have a user-friendly process. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. I'm going to, one last time check in with our District Offices.
Hana District Office, is there anyone there that wants to testify?
MR. LONO: Mr. Chair, the Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: District Office in Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And District Office in Molokai?
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MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you, ladies. Have a great afternoon. Anyone else in the gallery that
wants to testify, please come forward. Seeing none, Members, I'm going to close testimony
today.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And without any objections I'm going to be closing it.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CHAIR GUZMAN: We'll move on with our agenda.

EAR-6

ALTERNATIVE ENERGY PRODUCTION (misc)

CHAIR GUZMAN: I'd like to look at agenda EAR-6, the Alternative Energy Production. The
Committee is in receipt of the Miscellaneous Communication, dated February 19, 2013, from the
County Clerk, referring to the matter relating to alternative energy production, pursuant to
Budget and Finance Committee Report 13-8, adopted by the Council on February 15, 2013.
Today, Members, we are going to receive a presentation from Sharon Suzuki, the president of
MECO, as well as Liza Briggs, a government and community affairs regional director from
Sempra and who also oversees Auwahi Wind Farm on the alternative energy production on Maui
County. First we're going to go ahead and take a recess so that we can set up the Chambers for
the PowerPoint presentation. And then afterwards we'll have Ms. Suzuki introduce some of her
staff and we'll have questions and answers at that segment. So at this time we'll take a fiveminute recess. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:39 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:43 p.m.
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CHAIR GUZMAN: . .(gavel). . . Recess. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

2:43 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:45 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN: . . .(gavel). . . The EAR Committee shall reconvene. And we'll go ahead and start
with the MECO presentation. The president Sharon Suzuki, will you go ahead.

. . . BEGIN PRESENTATION . . .
MS. SUZUKI: Okay, thank you. Good afternoon, Committee Chair Guzman, Councilmembers Carroll,
Crivello, Cochran, and Victorino, and members of the community joining us today. Thank you
very much for giving us this opportunity to meet with you. As Council Chair Guzman said, I'm
president of Maui Electric Company, and joining me today is Mat McNeff, our manager of
renewable energy services, John Mauri, manager of power supply, and Dan Takahata, manager of
engineering. We would like to share what's happening in Maui County relating to energy and
electricity, share our goals and strategies at Maui Electric, and also provide you an update on a
few key projects. As many of you may know the County of Maui is Maui Electric's largest
customer with the combined accounts from major departments like the Department of
Wastewater, Department of Water, and many others. Through the years the County of Maui has
been a great partner. We've been working together to incorporate new technologies, different
pricing methods, and programs like energy efficiency to lower the County's electrical usage, save
taxpayers money, and integrate more renewable energy into our island grids. Now I'd like to
start an overview about Maui Electric. Maui Electric has been serving the community for over
90 years. Imagine 92 years ago back in 1921 the population then was only 47,000 and the
economy was focused more on agriculture. Of course there have been so many changes and
Maui Electric has changed with the times, the population growth is now nearly 160,000 people,
and of course the visitor industry is a key driver. We will continue to have to change as the
business environment changes. We're very proud to say that we have multi generations of
families who are part of our over 360 employees across the islands Maui, Molokai, and Lanai.
And our employees are a big part of our history as well as our success, and we're all committed
to serving the communities that we live in. So today we serve approximately 70,000 customers
across the three islands, and the demand for electricity is on Maui close to 200 megawatts, Lanai
5, and Molokai 6. To meet the demand for electricity across all three islands we use a
combination of firm generation or power that's available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week like the
units at our power plants as well as the renewable energy that we buy from Hawaiian
Commercial and Sugar. We've also over the years been able to increase the amount of renewable
energy that we've been able to integrate into our system, and most of this renewable energy is
variable in nature meaning that it's not always available but we certainly take advantage of those
resources like when the wind is blowing and when the sun is out. So I'd like to share how your
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electric bill is divided. Majority of the bill are pass through costs where Maui Electric does not
make a profit, as can be seen from this chart. We recognize that those costs are significant
though, and we continue to look for ways to lower them. As you can see, about 50 percent of the
bill is comprised or goes towards fuel oil, and the prices are not necessarily within our control;
however, we have looked to integrate more lower-cost wind energy to help keep the bills lower
as you'll hear later in our presentation. We're also looking at different alternative fuels to bring
in to burn at our generating facilities to the extent that those fuels can be brought in at a lower
cost than what we use today. We also continue to look at our internal processes and procedures
to find efficiencies to keep our costs stable or to lower them. Maui Electric has three interrelated
goals. First of all is to provide value to our customers. One day.. .one way that we provide value
is to educate them about the efficient use of electricity and renewable energy technology options,
and to the extent that in the future we can provide more information to our customers
electronically they can make more informed decisions. We also work to, as I mentioned, keep
our costs down because we know it's important to our customers, society, and the economy. And
we also have a very significant responsibility to provide safe, reliable electricity to all customers
when they want the power. As we make our business decisions we need to balance the benefit to
our diverse customer base, reliability of our service, and energy costs. So our strategies that
we're focusing on are to maximize the use of low-cost, clean energy sources that fit our system
needs and are sustainable. We also are working to modernize the electrical grid to include
technologies like smart meters to give customers greater control of their electrical usage. And
we continue to maintain and upgrade our transmission and distribution infrastructure, and of
course we continue to work to educate the community and our customers about the electrical
usage so they can make informed decisions. At this time I'd like to turn over the program to Mat
McNeff, who will talk about our clean energy efforts.
MR. McNEFF: All right, thank you, Sharon. My name is Mat McNeff. And as Sharon mentioned I'm
the manager of the renewable energy services department at Maui Electric. Today I'm going to
talk a little bit about our clean energy activities. You probably are all aware that Maui County
has been steadily increasing our usage of renewable energy over the years. This graph depicts
the progress we have made. In 2008 about 14 percent of the energy we used came from
renewable sources. By 2012 we'd increased that percentage to 21 percent, increasing 7 percent
over four years, definitely a big increase. But let me call your attention to where we think we
will be at the end of this year, right around 30 percent, almost a 10 percent increase in a single
year. On the left axis are the Renewable Portfolio Standards mandated goals. The nearest goals
are 15 percent by 2015 and 25 percent by 2020, both of which will be exceeded this year. One of
the reasons that our renewable energy usage keeps increasing is the incredible growth of solar in
Maui County. The graph on the right shows the cumulative capacity of installed solar, over 38
megawatts now, and the cumulative number of customers with solar, over 5,000. It's impressive
to note that the combined capacity of solar in the County is larger than any of our wind farms and
larger than any of Maui Electric's generators. This year Maui Electric, Hawaii Electric Light,
and Hawaiian Electric have been working to standardize our application and interconnection
procedures across our different service territories. This should help with consistency and make it
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easier for solar installers that work on multiple islands. Maui Electric has been ranked number
one in the nation by the Solar Electric Power Association for the cumulative solar systems per
customer for two years in a row now. Just think about that. Our County is number one in the
nation for two years in a row. Also listed are some of the other categories where we placed in the
top ten for 2012 rankings. Maui Electric has continually found ways to allow customers to add
solar while maintaining safe and reliable power. This year we increased the threshold where
studies would be required after experience and testing showed it was safe to do so. And when
upgrades to circuit infrastructures are required, customers pay only a prorated cost that reflects
their fair share based on how big their solar system is. And we are continuing to look for ways to
lower those upgrade costs to make it more affordable for customers, and again, at the same time
maintaining safety and reliability. The benefits for wind energy for our customers starts with
simply burning less oil at our power plants and there are very real cost savings as shown here.
This chart shows the savings of integrating wind energy into the grid versus having stayed on
fossil fuel generation only. Savings on the availability of wind is the line represents the typical
monthly residential savings from wind energy. So as you can see in 2009 it averaged around
$2.46 and by 2012 the savings was close to $10 a month. Therefore, as we take more wind we
should be able to increase the benefits to our customers. That is not to say that there are not
challenges incorporating large amounts of wind and solar. This graph shows what happens to the
Maui system frequency shown in blue, and normally maintained at 60 hertz when wind power
suddenly decreases. You can see the blue line decreasing below 60 hertz or the green line, the
green line represents 60 hertz and where the blue line should typically reside around. When the
red line, that being wind power plunges right around 5:22 in the morning. When this happens
Maui Electric needs to make up for the lost power and thereby restores the frequency to 60 hertz,
again, right where the green line is located. This illustrates one of the challenges with wind and
solar. And John Mauri, manager of power supply department will discuss another one,
curtailment, a little later in the presentation. And now I'd like to turn it over to John.
MR. MAUR1: Okay, thanks, Mat. Again, I'm John Mauri, manager from power supply. And then I'll
give you a little bit of a idea of what we face with some of the challenges as far as operating the
grid. So like Mat said earlier we continue to integrate more and more solar on the system as well
as try to incorporate as much wind as we can, given the loads that we see. So we have up here is
what we call load curve or demand curve, it shows the generation needed as the day progresses.
So if you look on the far left that's midnight of the day
th prior, the far right is the midnight of the
present
day. So we've taken a snapshot of March 14 , the red line which is in 2011 and March
th
14 which is the blue line which is 2013. So the way solar presents itself to us on the grid is as
the day goes on, as generation comes up we see solar actually reduce the system load. So to kind
of walk you through the curve we start on the left, you see following the red line it kind of comes
down after midnight, that's everyone going to sleep, generally usage comes off. About 3 o'clock
in the morning it starts picking up when people are going to work, making breakfast, all those
kinds of things. So the middle of the day between 10:00 and approximately 6:00 and the red line
it's relatively flat, after 6:00 it spikes up which is everyone coming home, cooking dinner,
watching TV and then at the end it tapers off. So with more solar coming onto the system we see
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what happens with the blue line, so in general midnight 'til approximately 7 o'clock is about the
same, 7 o'clock solar generation starts kicking in and that's where you see that sag. So as we
have more and more solar coming into the system that sag will actually get larger, come farther
down, and the challenge we face is to try to create enough room where we can incorporate as
much wind as possible during the day to offset that sag that we see in the middle. The way we
go about this is working on our units, creating lower minimum loads. We also carry a little bit
less reserves as far as trying to address the variability of solar and wind, and then again, trying to
incorporate more wind on the system while solar is coming in. So to give you an idea of what
we've done year-to-date. So the fourth quarter of 2012 we put the third wind farm in service so
that's approximately 72 megawatts of wind available on the system. During the first quarter of
2013 we were able to take in about 65 percent of that energy. We made some changes through
the second quarter which is reducing some minimum loads, reassessing how we do reserve
requirements between our units, and then some changes on our generation system. We're up to
83 percent. We continued making changes through the third quarter where we're at 91 percent to
date, and we'll continue making changes. Looking farther forward up in the 2019 we're looking
to retire Kahului Power Plant which again is reducing our minimum loads and making room for
more renewables to come in as well as modernizing the fleet. You know additionally we keep
looking at alternate fuel sources, 'cause as Sharon said it's about 50 percent of the bill. So we're
looking at LNG for the future as well as cost-effective biodiesel type options for our units. So
with that I'll turn it over to Dan.
MR. TAKAHATA: Thank you, John. My name is Dan Takahata, manager of the engineering
department. So I'll cover our efforts to modernize our electric grid. So one of the initiatives that
we are working on is Advanced Metering Infrastructure or AMI. This will support efficient,
secure, reliable business and utility operations. Our customers will be able to access firsthand
their energy usage such as their appliances and lights before they receive their electric bill so
they can better manage their energy. Island-wide deployment for Maui, Molokai, and Lanai are
to be done by 2017. The customer will have a choice to participate in this program or opt out.
We are also working on maintaining and upgrading our equipment for overhead and
underground in our transmission and distribution systems. We are working on replacing rotten
poles and replacing aging underground cable to increase reliability and safety. We are also
changing out existing transformers to be compliant with environmental standards. And we are
incorporating new technology such as remote switching for faster outage response times and
installing fiber optics for communications. So next I would like to cover a few key projects that
we are working on. These projects are located in the South Maui area. This map here is a
simplified version of our Maui Electric system. The map displays our existing power plants,
transmission lines, and substations. The stars on the map display the location of our power
plants. It's kind of hard to see in this map but it's the Kahului and Maalaea Power Plants. The
colored lines throughout the map are the transmission lines, and transmission lines allocate
power over long distances at higher voltages. The black dots on the map represents substations.
Generally substations are designed to reduce the voltage from transmission down to a
distribution voltage or a lower voltage to serve our community. So one of the projects that we
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have in South Maui, in the South Maui area is a proposed new transmission line from Maalaea to
Kamalii which you may have heard about. The need for this line was to address a reliability risk
and to support future loads in South Maui. The main reliability risk in South Maui is the risk of
voltages in the transmission system falling below operational levels that may result in outages
throughout Maui and not just South Maui. This risk may occur when one of the two
transmission lines that provide power to South Maui is compromised. So the purple line on the
map is one of the lines, and the other line is the purple and yellow line that goes to Upcountry
and down back to Wailea. So a situation, one of the situations that might compromise our lines
is if there's a pole accident in North Kihei which may cause low voltages. So in this situation the
remaining transmission line is not able to provide enough electrical power to South Maui during
peak times, and these low voltages may result in a loss of power to South Maui and possible
cascading event resulting in power outages to other parts of Maui. Recently the urgency of this
reliability risk has been reduced by three things: first, the demand for electricity has been
reduced in the area as a result of conservation and careful use by our, careful use of energy by
our South Maui residents. And this also includes the addition of PV generation. Secondly,
another, secondly another reason is due to the implementation of protective actions by Maui
Electric which mitigate the potential impacts. These actions help prevent cascading events that
could otherwise cause outages for the entire island. And additionally, the operation of the
Auwahi Wind Farm and the battery system in Ulupalakua has reduced the urgency since it
provides power directly to the South Maui area. Combined, these three effects have reduced but
not eliminated the reliability risk in the electric system. So there are a few different ways of
mitigating this problem. First, we can build a redundant transmission line into South Maui, we
can decrease customer demand for electricity in the South Maui area, we can add generation in
the South Maui area, or we can do a combination of decreasing demand and adding generation.
We have completed preliminary engineering including cost estimates for three route options on
the transmission line. Part of our process is to reach out to the community where we have had
several community meetings to keep the South Maui community informed. We heard from the
community that they wanted us to consider alternatives to a transmission line, thus we are
working on these possible solutions as well. Alternatives to this transmission line that are
currently being considered and investigated by Maui Electric are battery energy storage,
distributed generation, demand response program which is a customer participation program that
provides the customer incentives that allows Maui Electric to turn off certain customer loads to
reduce electric demand, or a possible combination of these alternatives. Maui Electric is
currently working on developing high level engineering designs and costs for these alternatives.
After Maui Electric has developed designs and costs for each alternative, we will return to the
community next year to update them on our findings. After all the alternatives including the
transmission line routes have been evaluated, a final solution will be chosen by Maui Electric.
The picture on the left is a battery energy storage unit that Maui Electric already has in use in the
South Maui area. This is a small unit which costs roughly about $2 million. A battery energy
storage solution in the South Maui area would look similar to this but on a much larger scale.
The picture on the right displays some distributed generation units on Oahu that Hawaiian
Electric previously had. So another project in South Maui is our proposed Kaonoulu Substation
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located mauka of the Piilani Highway off of the new Kaonoulu Street extension which is
currently under design. The proposed completion date for this project is December 2015. This
project will serve existing and future electrical loads, and it will also increase reliability in the
area by serving as a backup for the existing Kihei and Maalaea Substation. Now I'll turn it over
to Mat to go over some demonstration projects.
MR. McNEFF: Okay, thanks, Dan. I'm back to talk a little bit about a couple demonstration projects
Maui Electric has going on. We're currently, you know, we're very fortunate in Maui County to
have the support of a number of partnerships that both help us to find solutions and leverage
funding that ultimately saves our customers money. We currently have two smart grid
demonstration projects taking place. The first is the Maui Smart Grid project which a
partnership between Maui Electric and the Hawaii Natural Energy Institute. Some of the goals
of this project are to reduce peak circuit demand, improve service quality, enable greater
acceptance of renewable energy, and provide customers with more information on their energy
use. The second smart grid project is the JUMPSmartMaui project. Some of our partners on this
project are of course the County of Maui, Maui Economic Development Board, and Japan's New
Energy and Industrial Technology Development Organization or NEDO. This project focuses on
renewable integration, demand response, and how electric vehicles can assist with that renewable
integration. Yesterday the JUMPSmart project had a blessing for their innovation center located
at Queen Kaahumanu Center, and tonight is the imua banquet for the EV volunteers, electric
vehicle volunteers and stakeholders. This slide shows a representation of the JUMPSmartMaui
project in the grey upper disk and the Maui Smart Grid project on the lower green disk. Part of
the collaboration between the two projects is to see if the Hitachi devices used in the JUMPSmart
project can communicate with the Silver Springs mesh network used in the Maui Smart Grid
project. And the last one I'm highlighting is MECO is currently working with the Hawaii
Natural Energy Institute on a battery installation for Molokai. The battery would be used to help
mitigate the turning off of installed distributed generation such as PV or solar during
disturbances on the Molokai system. We held public and key stakeholder meetings on the
proposed battery project in November and we were well received. We are currently in the
process of finalizing an agreement with the Hawaii Natural Energy Institute where they will
provide the battery at no cost to Maui Electric. And now finally I'll turn it over to Sharon.
MS. SUZUKI: Okay. Before we close I'd like to share with you what we are doing beyond working
with the community on major projects like Dan talked about. So we, every year we host and
partner with different community organizations to help make a difference and to give back to the
community in which we live and work. So one of our key opportunities of course is to share our
knowledge and expertise about electrical safety, energy efficiency, and clean energy with the
children in the schools as well as adults and families in the community. So our employees really
donate their own time to help at weekend events like the Maui Children and Youth Day, Valley
Isle Keiki Fest, and our annual Maui Energy Fair held at Queen Kaahumanu Center. And it's
through these efforts that we reach out to the community and provide them information to help
them make better informed decisions about their electrical usage. Of course in addition to the
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face to face, we recognize that online access makes it convenient for many of our busy customers
to get information from their homes at their convenience. And we did in conjunction with an
upgrade of our customer information system last year, also update our website to make it more
user friendly. We do recognize though that it can continue to improve so we will work to
develop it and make it work better for all of you, so we welcome any feedback. And our website
is mauieleetric.com . You can get more information about electrical usage, renewable energy,
safety, and other opportunities. So in summary, Maui Electric has been part of the community
for over 90 years and we certainly have grown and changed over that time. Of course as we
move forward toward our century mark, we're continuing to keep up with the fast pace of
technology, the adoption of renewable energy, and providing our customers more value to meet
their expectations in a responsible fashion to balance costs, safety, and reliability. Thank you
very much for the opportunity to share information about our business with you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you very much, president Suzuki. I was going to ask, we'll, after the
PowerPoint we'll have your staff come down and for any questions and answering on the panel.
Is the, is Ms. Briggs ready to go for the...
MS. WILLENBRINK: We'll pull it up right now.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. So next we have a presentation from Sempra. That's our wind facility. And
so I'll just introduce Ms. Lisa Briggs on the mic.
MS. BRIGGS: Little dark back here. Well first, Chairman Guzman, members of the Committee, thank
you so much for inviting us here today to talk about our Auwahi Wind project, give you a better
idea who Sempra is, and touch on what may or may not happen going forward with Auwahi. So
with that let me give an introduction to Sempra Energy. Okay, so Sempra Energy, we were
formed about 13 years ago with the merger of San Diego Gas & Electric and SoCalGas. From
there we now have four companies held within Sempra Energy, our two utilities SDG&E and
SoCalGas, and then our infrastructure companies which are Sempra International which has
natural gas and power throughout Latin America and Mexico, and then Sempra US Gas & Power
which is our company. So we build, own, and operate energy infrastructure throughout the
United States. So in the Southwest that's primarily solar, we also have natural gas fired power
plants there. In the Southeast we have natural storage and transport as well as LNG export,
hopefully soon. Throughout the Midwest we have a variety of wind farms as well as we're
partners in the Rockies Express Natural Gas Pipeline, and then of course our Auwahi project. So
with renewables you have to go to where the resource is, so if it's solar it's sunshine, if it's wind
it is of course wind, and I will tell you South Maui has probably some of the most amazing
resources that we've ever seen. This is a wind resource map, the darker the color the better the
wind, and so as you can see it's not just that the wind is very strong, there is quite a bit of it and it
is very robust. So we acquired the Auwahi Wind project from Shell in 2008. We entered into an
agreement with HECO for a power purchase agreement or pardon me, MECO with a power
purchase agreement. That was approved by the Public Utilities Commission in 2010. The
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project is, it consists of 8 windmills, 3 megawatt Siemens Machines, as well as an 11 megawatt
energy storage system. It connects into the MECO grid via the 9-mile gen-tie line. So with that
I' m going to hand it over to Kanoa Taylor who is our plant operations manager to talk just a little
bit about the technology that is part of Auwahi Wind.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Lisa. Well some of the key designs of the technology we're using at
Auwahi Wind Farm are pretty exciting, the first being the Siemens 3.0 direct drive wind turbines.
What sets these wind turbines apart from conventional wind turbines is the actual elimination of
the gearbox, so that results in approximately 50 percent less moving parts which thereby
increases reliability and efficiencies. This, another aspect of this particular designed wind
turbine is it is pretty compact for its size and power output for ease of transportation on the
highways. And this is a shot of our electrical substation just below Ulupalakua and above
Wailea. You can see nine shipping containers there, they're 54-foot shipping containers. Inside
each one of those is our battery system. It is a lithium ion technology, and there's over 600,000
individual cells within those nine shipping containers. Each cell is approximately the size of a
C-sized cell battery. It's scaled up and you can put, the way we have it arranged here is in nine
separate containers. The reason why we like this is it creates a very module, modularity
approach, so if we had any type of catastrophic failure on any one, the rest of the system will be
unaffected and be able to continue to run. The main function of our battery system coupled with
the wind farm is to smooth the power output. As our partners at MECO have said, the variability
of the sun and the wind, it does cause challenges to integrate it into the grid. So with the battery
system if we do have a sudden loss of or drop in wind, wind speeds the battery system will
actually kick in and regulate that power down at a specified ramp rate to make it a little bit easier
on the utility to integrate into the system.
MS. BRIGGS: So overall this has been an outstanding project. It's one that we're very proud of.
We've had one full year of operation and we are very, very pleased with how Auwahi Wind has
performed. So where do we go from here? On the land that we currently control there is the
ability to add wind turbines, and so to the extent that there is a desire for more wind energy we
can add up to 21 more megawatts of power on the existing Auwahi site. In addition, early this
year the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands issued a request for letters of intent, and the
purpose was to find out and assess the possibilities of renewable energy development on the
Kahikinui parcel which is directly adjacent to our existing Auwahi facility. Sempra US Gas &
Power along with a number of other developers did submit letters, and in our case our proposal is
a wind farm that could accommodate up to 120 megawatts of wind power. Now of course this
would presuppose the existence of the undersea cable linking the Oahu and Maui grids. Again,
thank you all very much for inviting us to talk about our project, and I'm more than happy to
answer any questions and Kanoa and I will be here to do just that.
..

• END PRESENTATION . . .
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you very much, Ms. Briggs. We'll go ahead and take a short recess to
reset the Chambers. Thank you. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

3:23 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:28 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN: .. .(gavel). . . The EAR Committee shall now reconvene. I'd like to thank MECO
as well as Sempra for giving that wonderful presentation, it was very informative. At this time I
wanted to ask miss, the president Ms. Sharon Suzuki to introduce her staff so we can put a face
behind the voices, as well as after that I will ask Lisa Briggs if you can introduce yourself with
an opening statement as well.
MS. SUZUKI: Okay. Thank you, Committee Chair Guzman. To my left is Mat McNeff our manager of
renewable energy services. To my immediate right is John Mauri, manager of our power supply
department, and to his right is Dan Takahata, our manager of engineering. Thank you.
MS. BRIGGS: Thank you. And it is my pleasure to introduce our operations manager for the Auwahi
Wind project Kanoa Taylor.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. I'd like to open it up for any questions from the Members.
They're here. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I think many of the questions, I've attended like you a number
of their presentations over at Pomaikai and others. They've met with myself, and I'm pretty
comfortable in where they're going and what they're planning to do. I think sustainable,
renewable energy and getting off dependency of fossil fuel seems to be a real big priority in there
and as well as our initiative both in the State and the County. So for the sake of discussion of
other things that's going to become very important little bit later, I will thank them in advance
and say, you know, keep up the good work. And wherever we can help you let's continue on that
track. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Ms. Cochran, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure. Thank you, Chair. And thank you folks for being here. In
your PowerPoint in regards to the generating power, I don't know if, are the slides numbered?
Or on Page 3 -MS. SUZUKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --where it says Kahului Power Plant planned retirement, can you
elaborate on that so if that is closed down what is the, what's going to happen to replace it?
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MS. SUZUKI: I'll briefly respond first and John may elaborate because he's the power supply manager.
But in our Integrated Resource Plan action plan we made a commitment to retire Kahului
because it's our oldest generating plant, and with the expectation that any potential replacement
generation would first be met by demand response or, you know, load control programs where
customers help us with, you know, adjusting their loads depending on the need or the demand for
electricity like you saw in the load curve that John described earlier. And with that we would
potentially add replacement generation that would be more efficient and quick starting and allow
us to integrate more wind or renewable energy, solar and wind. Okay. So did that answer your
question?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So basically the plant itself will continue to be there but you will
upgrade or demolish and rebuild some sort of new facility? Is that...
MS. SUZUKI: If we do.. .oh, we would retire it meaning we would not operate it anymore, and the,
exactly what we do with that site is still has to be determined, you know, in the coming years and
near term. For the longer term we do have property up at Waena in the industrial area, and we
would look to.. .if we are able to build the plant ourselves it would be located there. We are
subject to a competitive bidding framework that is part of the Public Utilities Commission that
regulates us, so we would have to follow that competitive bid process. But we're.. .and so
potentially someone else could build a facility and we may make that, have to make that land
available to other party developer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Can I have another question, Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay, thank you. So would that...not to drop any names or
other companies 'cause if, you probably heard of Anaergia that's in the process of looking to,
you know, solidify a contract with the County. Would that be, you know, that type of entity
could come in from the outside such as that to provide that type of service or I don't know, in
collaboration or partnership with you folks? Is that a possible idea or thought? Is...
MR. MAURI: Yeah, so generally the Waena property would be made available. We have what we call
an AOS, Adequacy Of Supply document that's going to be updated I'm going to say in the
January/February timeframe. If that identifies a generation need and a generation date, so to
speak, then really anyone that was, is capable of providing a firm power source that meets the
requirements of that AOS or the characteristics that we're looking for would be available to bid
into that. So again the Waena property would be made available, you know, if it fits the criteria
of what we're looking for as far as the firm power source at the time that it's needed. If that
answers your question.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. I mean I guess there's a lot of unknowns at this time so it's
hard to really pinpoint exactly. But I had just come back from Mann County and they have the
CCA, Community Choice Aggregate, and it probably... 'cause PG&E was a litigant in that
particular situation. So could this be like, I don't know, if we the County created, you know,
maybe the Anaergia product and then it's utilized in that certain way to produce energy, it could
be on this property and then we as County could serve as our community, our community, our
County, you know, utilize your transmission but yet we the County are producing the energy to
feed our, you know what I mean, our users, I guess? And that's the CCA, I don't know if you
folks are knowledgeable about what that is exactly, but I think it has to do with wheeling and on
the State level that it would make that type of situation occur.
MR. McNEFF: Yeah, I believe that CCA is a choice that they have in California. I don't believe
currently regulatory-wise that's an option at least under the rules that we have now.
MS. SUZUKI: I guess if you're asking if a company like Anaergia could provide power into the grid the
answer is yes, potentially through this competitive bidding framework. So not knowing the
specifics and, you know, we would still have to define the specifics of what we need in terms of
characteristics of the generation. Yes, companies like Anaergia could bid in. We would
negotiate a purchase power agreement and they would, you know, feed into the grid like Auwahi,
First Wind, and, you know, all the rooftop solar installations, right, just using our grid to
distribute the system, I mean the power to our customers.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. Okay. Yeah, well I guess it's a little more detailed
topic, subject matter, but thank you for that. And also... sorry.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No, go right ahead.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to your next PowerPoint after the generating power or
slide, sorry, you're saying that you want to use, I guess expand on alternative fuels. So would
that...and you mentioned burning fuels. Would that have something to do with the
refuse-derived fuel as a potential that could be created, you know, out of our landfill sort of
discussion on the new company?
MS. SUZUKI: So my mention of burning fuels was meaning using different types of fuels like John
mentioned, liquefied natural gas or biodiesel to the extent that they're lower in cost than our
current, you know, fossil/diesel. We're looking or exploring the opportunities to bring in those
types of fuels because our existing facilities or the infrastructure at Maalaea is capable of burning
both types. So, you know, in terms of how do we address lowering the cost of electricity, right,
and because 50 percent of the bill is from or goes towards fuel, to the extent we can lower that,
customers would see, you know, savings.
- 32 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
December 17, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, that's excellent. But I think, Mr. McNeil', you mentioned or I
think when Pacific Biodiesel was here recently that you weren't looking towards that, or I guess
what they were, what they could produce would never live up to the amounts that you folks
would ever use. Is that or something to that effect?
MR. McNEFF: Sure. So with regards to the Pacific Biodiesel I think their target is primarily
transportation, and currently what they have the capability to produce is only a fraction of what
we use each year. With the refuse-derived waste we don't have any existing facility that can
burn a solid, a solid waste like I think Anaergia is planning on creating from the landfill waste.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But have you looked into possibly seeing if that could be, I don't
know, feasible or something that could help lower costs to the consumers at all in any way or no?
MR. McNEFF: Yeah. So again I guess if they, if we put out an RFP for a generation need they can
definitely bid into that using the refuse-derived waste as a fuel source for the generation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay. Thank you. I'll yield the floor to others. Thank you,
Chair.

CHAIR GUZMAN: Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. And I wanted just kind of reference to your demo
projects and I guess particularly on Molokai with the battery project. So I participated in one of
the meetings that was held on the island and it talked about customers will also be--how can I
say--charged for this improvement or upgrade, how we can meet the energy needs on Molokai.
And so does that mean with most demo projects that would come through if it's, does, do the
charges to the customers happen before it? And being that the, like this particular project is
subsidized by I guess the Navy and if there's an increase like maybe $4 on our electrical costs,
how do you justify that and is that a flat rate or how long will it be? Or is that something you
determine or is that something that the HNEI makes that determination?
MR. McNEFF: So HNEI is providing the battery at no cost to Maui Electric; however, there still are
some costs to hook up the battery at the Palaau Power Plant. Those costs would be distributed
across Maui County, so not only Molokai customers but Lanai and Maui as well. And currently
the estimated impact for a customer on Molokai is about 25 cents a month, so by spreading it
across all the customers in Maui County, again, because of the, you know, partially because of
the demonstration nature of the project, we were able to bring that cost much lower. I know
initially the costs were looking to be around in the $4 a month range
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Four dollars, yeah.
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MR. McNEFF: So the costs wouldn't occur until after the project is installed, so it's nothing that's
starting now. And it would likely last the lifetime of the battery; however, it would probably
decrease in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So am I to understand, you know, through my lack of technology
and what have you that these, say that Molokai battery project will help to improve or upgrade
the grid so that it can be compatible to like the solar is?
MR. McNEFF: So currently there is quite a bit of solar installed on Molokai and during certain system
contingencies or if there's a disturbance on the system, there is the potential for all that solar to
turn off, and the battery is going to try to address that issue. So it's really a system, Molokai
system-wide issue that the battery is trying to address. It's not really going to address any
circuit-related issues that may exist. We're starting with the system and going from there.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So how do we as or how will customers or myself as a customer be
able to recognize that the usage of fossil fuels...who knows when that will happen though. Will
we be able to see some sort of graphing when the fossil/diesel is used less? Because that is a
major cost to our, you know, bill, and it doesn't go down. I mean your kilowatt hours can be
much less but your fossil fuel charges amounts to more than the kilowatt hours. So when do we
as, when do customers see that okay, we've got all this other renewable energy coming in and
then there's less use for the fossil fuel? Is that something we will see or have knowledge about?
MR. McNEFF: The type of project that typically brings that, those types of benefits, lowering customer
costs are typically utility scale where the Maui Electric would purchase the electricity at a
cheaper rate than we can generate it. Net energy metering, the program where residential or
small commercial customers put photovoltaics on their roof doesn't typically have a large
customer savings except for the customers that install it on their roof, so primarily large projects
like the wind farm on Maui or the PV facility on Lanai have the potential to lower customer
costs, the net energy metering program not so much.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So it's got to be something, what, like a farm, a mass
production -MR. McNEFF: Something larger.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --for us to eliminate eventually the fossil usage.
MR. McNEFF: That's right, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So and I only can compare this where I live but the
compatibility of the grid is just not up-to-date. And I recognize probably the battery as being
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something for the storage side, but the grid improvements or upgrade when or will that happen
for where I come from like Molokai?
MS. SUZUKI: Okay. Actually recently we or actually a year ago we conducted an inspection of the
Molokai infrastructure, and this past 11 months our Molokai crews have been working hard to
replace utility poles and hardware and upgrading the equipment on the Molokai grid. And we
also did a pretty major project to upgrade the underground system at, in the Kaluakoi area as well
as replacing transformers and doing more tree inspections, you know, to try to, you know, and
manage the vegetation on Molokai to try to prevent, you know, things from happening. And so
we have been working on upgrading the grid.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you. Thank you. Oh, one more thing. Can you tell me
what, kind of explain more what is the Advanced Metering Infrastructure?
MR. TAKAHATA: Okay. That's a system to like automate is like I guess more like a communication
network that is done to access like meters remotely, and it has other benefits too like smart grid
and, you know, making our grid more smart by I guess controlling switches remotely and stuff
like that.
MS. SUZUKI: It also would provide like in the current Maui Smart Grid project there, those smart
meters that Dan mentioned installed, and there's also a tool where the customer can go online
and see his or her electrical usage. So that's, you know, what we talked about in terms of
providing customers more information and control. The other thing that it can do with that
two-way communication capability installed in our system is that if the customer for some reason
loses power, we would get the signal back to our dispatch center sooner than the customer calling
us and letting us know, and of course then the sooner we know the sooner we can, you know,
deploy our resources to respond to restore power and hopefully minimize that, you know, outage.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MS. SUZUKI: So those are some of the benefits of having that type of communication installed.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. I have a follow-up question on that one. So the Advanced Metering
Infrastructure, the AMI, it would allow the customer to actually see what their own usage in their
home or in their facility?
MS. SUZUKI: Yes, that's one capability.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, why would be an opt-out option?
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MS. SUZUKI: Some customers have raised concerns about having that kind of device and maybe feel
that they don't need that extra information, and so instead of making it mandatory we would give
customers the option, right, to give them choices on whether or not they'd like to have that type
of meter and information.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry. . . (inaudible). . . Mr. Carroll. . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR GUZMAN: Mr. Carroll, did you have any questions?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Not at this time, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. 'Cause I had a follow up on this -CHAIR GUZMAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --subject matter we're on right now. And so in regards to the opt
out, is there going to be an additional charge to the customer who chooses to utilize this
technology?
MS. SUZUKI: We have not figured out the program details but that's a possibility, it's been done in
other utility areas, service territories.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so this is kind of I guess the infrastructure that's going
tie in or connect the smart metering and these other, what is that, the jump start and all these
other projects that are coming down the pipeline? Is that, I mean I just never heard that term.
We've been hearing smart metering and now this Advanced Metering Infrastructure, so is that
what kind of it is in a sort of simplified form?
MS. SUZUKI: I guess it's part of maybe what could be part of the term smart grid, and this would, I
guess...the JUMPSmart and the Maui Smart Grid projects are two separate smaller
demonstration projects to prove out new technologies. And what Dan talked about would be a
more large-scale deployment, deployment meaning implementation or, and installation to all
customers. The demonstration projects are just, you know, demonstrating exactly that, that the
technology works, that customers are willing to participate, and I think we had 83 customers sign
up in the Maui Meadows area for the Maui Smart Grid project.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And this you're looking to have it deployed by 2017, so
you're already in the process of installing? I'm just, I mean is this like a screen in the house like
a little box that somebody looks at and goes oh wow, you know, I'm, my dryer uses this much so
I better go hang my, you know, laundry on the line instead? Or I mean how does the customer or
the household get, literally sees, is it on their bill or, you know, just trying to picture the...
MS. SUZUKI: So the deployment is not approved yet, it's in the planning stages. We do need to ensure
that there is a benefit to customers, so because providing customer value is important and, you
know, balancing cost and reliable service are, you know, that balancing act that we have. We do
need to demonstrate a business case before the Public Utilities Commission and get their
approval before we implement, but we wanted to share that we are looking and planning for
these types of projects to modernize the grid and provide customers options.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And sounds like it might utilize more power to implement
maybe and to incorporate into a household or, you know, this added, but then again I guess it
could as you say remotely, you can do remote access to things so perhaps you won't have to send
an actual body out to the field to go and look at the house or read the meter or whatever. So I'm
just wondering...so I guess that's in the makings currently. You folks are trying to figure out the
feasibility of this deployment at this point.
MS. SUZUKI: Yes, you're correct. And to the extent that we can remotely read that meter, yes, we
would save on the, you know, labor costs, and the information would be made available like on
the Internet so I don't know that it's, you know, that much more energy usage than a customer
already has access to.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. And so I know...and thank you for saying that you're
upgrading the rotten poles and things 'cause I think I was off island but I guess there was a little
bit of rain and wind--I'm from West Maui, Lahaina side--and some poles had crashed down and,
you know, they're, some of them are quite old around Lahaina and what have you and, you
know, tilting and what. And I've seen the big metal poles that are up now. And just curious, I
don't know if this has any relation but the green boxes that are dotted around that have gone up,
too, seems to be some type of new infrastructure. Does that have to do with your electric
company at all that run along the State highways? You know the metal boxes I'm talking about?
MR. TAKAHATA: No, I'm not too familiar.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause the community's been asking and wondering what are they,
and I've never gotten a direct answer or known who to ask what they are.
MR. TAKAHATA: You know the location?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They're just.. .so on Kehalani or Kuihelani they're like by the Park
N Ride Parking Lot. They're just, they're dotted all over. They're on the road just past the Kihei
Junction.
MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah, I'm not too sure what those are.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, see, like mysterious green boxes.
MR. TAKAHATA: We can double check.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But anyway, okay. Thank you. And a follow-up. In one of your
slides it shows the South Maui reliability projects update. I, it was hard to read the different
lines, what purple meant and the hash mark lines meant and all that, but there was a line going
across Lipoa Point that which is where I live in Honolua, West Maui, Northwest Maui. Is that a
power line that crosses, direct, it cuts Lipoa Point, you have a transmission line there?
MR. TAKAHATA: I don't think so. It's...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or is...
MR. TAKAHATA: It's, I know it's mauka of the highway, the transmission line.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, on the map it has a line that goes directly, it just cuts that, the
point in half, and I couldn't really read what the color of that line was and what it meant and
what it is.
MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah, it's, maybe it's not very clear on the map but yeah, there's no line,
transmission lines over there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. I, 'cause I live there and I'm off the grid, thought maybe
I could tie in. Okay, I'll yield the floor, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And, you know, thank you, my colleagues are
asking a lot of questions and I've been, again, I said I'm fortunate, I've attended so many of
them that I kind of, like Sharon said, you becoming an expert, now you don't have to.. .no, all
joking aside. The boxes, you go to the State Department of Transportation, you'll find out what
they're for. And then I've gone to, the other one that I was really curious and I've seen your
metering and, you know, your, the smart metering and the central metering station that
you...Oahu they showed that on the commercial where when you have challenges or outages,
automatically you know how to divert power and bring it back up to line without sending
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anybody out there initially. So that's what part of this whole smart grid is, right? That's what
you guys are putting together so that immediately you can retrieve power, set power in certain
areas until you can find out what the problem is by diverting through another source, is that
correct?
MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAKAHATA: So, you know, we have a ways to go because it does take time to implement those.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I know the Big Island, they kind of happy because everything so
far so when they have outages that by diverting power through another source, it's very, very
useful in that sense, yeah. So, no, I don't, you know, again, no more questions. I'd like to get to
Sempra eventually and then I have a couple questions on their, on what they're planning to do,
but let us finish with Maui Electric and then we'll move on to Sempra, yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Sure. Any other questions from the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And that was interesting, I've always been harping on
battery storage, battery storage, because I live off the grid and my batteries is my saving grace in
the evenings when sun's not out and if my wind's not blowing. So I see you already have this
battery, that $2 million battery storage currently I guess in Maalaea, right now?
MR. TAKAHATA: It's located in the Wailea Substation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, the... okay.
MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And then in the next picture, distributed generation, I think it shows
Oahu's?
MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah, and just to give like an idea what it looks like.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, but it, you mentioned that it is, they previously had so
meaning they currently do not have this and utilize it?
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MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah, they don't. Yeah, they took it out.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause it's not needed or?
MR. TAKAHATA: Yeah, it's not needed. They added generation to account for those.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MR. TAKAHATA: They were like, only like a temporary fix until the, they could build generation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So could they give it to us?
MR. TAKAHATA: I think those were rentals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They're not using it anymore.
MR. TAKAHATA: Those are rentals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. All right. Just wondering. But, and then also the, in
regards to the demonstration projects, the smart grid and jump start, I forget who mentioned that,
it's something about Hitachi being able to talk to the Silver Springs system? Or was there a
company or something called Silver Springs? I just wanted elaboration, I wasn't sure what that
meant and. . (inaudible). . .
MR. McNEFF: Sure. So Silver Springs is one of the manufacturers that makes smart meters, and that's
the smart meters that they're using in the Maui Smart Grid project. And so part of the, you
know, the demonstrations or the crossover between those two projects is to see whether the
Hitachi devices we're using in JUMPSmart can communicate with the Silver Springs Network
that they're using in, you know, Maui Smart Grid.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then in turn that Advanced Metering Infrastructure
could all sort of, I don't know, be part of also?
MR. McNEFF: Yeah. So like the Silver Springs Network is kind of a portion of Advanced Metering
Infrastructure, it's the meters and their communication modes that the meters speak to each other.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. And then the NEDO company are strictly just the EVs or
what, how do they play into any of this?
MR. McNEFF: So NEDO is kind of, I forget what the acronym stands for but it's sort of like the
Japanese government and they're helping to fund the project, and Hitachi is the technology
provider for JUMPSmart. So they really want to kind of make the JUMPSmart project a
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demonstration project that then they can, you know, use to market that technology elsewhere. So
there's a lot of funding from Japan for that project that we leveraged.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, excellent. I actually was there and met the companies and
very impressive. So it's nice to see that come to fruition and at least they're here physically on
island and, you know, put, being put into play for, you know, demonstration and what have you.
So thank you for your participation on that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any more questions for Maui Electric Company? So I have a general
question that will probably lead into Sempra. I know that the Kahului Plant will be coming
offline and so eventually that would at least allow more capacity on the grid, I guess that's my
question. And if so, can you also explain the whole connection with the underground cable to
Oahu? Is that power that's going to go to Oahu or stay here? What's the status with our grid?
And I guess that could lead into Sempra's proposal into building 30 more turbines, I believe,
something like that.
MR. MAURI: Yeah, so I think I can address the Kahului Power Plant question. So at the end of the day
the retirement of Kahului Power Plant reduces our minimum load needs because those units have
to run above a certain level when they're online. So when we remove Kahului from the system
we can bring in, you know, say more wind or if there's another solar farm, something like that
can be brought in because we don't have to allocate a certain amount of the grid for those units to
run at their minimum. So essentially retirement of Kahului creates less base load and potentially
more room for as availables or renewable energy to come in. The replacement generation is
actually going to be tied to, again, to the AOS and in this portfolio approach. So if Kahului
represents 38 megawatts, it may be at the high end, all 38 has to be generation or it be under
portfolio approach potentially, you know, half of it is in demand response, other technologies,
and then the balance is only 16 of generation. But that has to be determined through AOS and
what the system needs are at the time we revise the AOS.
CHAIR GUZMAN: So with that being said, would that in general allow the cost of electricity to come
down for the general customer that wouldn't have let's say solar or wind? Or is that going to
remain the same or?
MR. MAURI: I would say it has the potential to reduce the bills, because again, if we just for instance
go to a fast start diesel type system, the units that we would need to cover say when the wind
drops off or the solar drops off is not running at the time -CHAIR GUZMAN: Right.
MR. MAURI: --or is not running all the time. Like Kahului is running all the time. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR GUZMAN: And it's the, it's your cost of your fuel that is --
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MR. MAURI: Right, that's the. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR GUZMAN: --I guess passed on the customer.
MR. MAURI: Right.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. MAURI: So there is the potential because it's an offline unit that we can use to cover online
generation which may be wind if it's at the appropriate price or, you know, Anaergia or whatever
other system, assuming that the price is, you know, an economical price.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And then for the underground cable that may be proposed or what is the status of
that? Is that, can you give us -MS. SUZUKI: Yeah.
CHAIR GUZMAN: --an explanation or an update?
MS. SUZUKI: The Public Utilities Commission that regulates the electric utilities and other industries
opened a proceeding to evaluate or I guess it's kind of investigate the cost effectiveness of
having a cable to interconnect Oahu and Maui. So that's still in the I guess exploratory stages,
it's still being evaluated. Yeah, Lisa might know more.
MS. BRIGGS: No, that is correct. And in fact it's, the proceeding is going to be sort of bifurcated in
that you will have one which is just dealing with the cable and the cable as not as an extension
cord but as something that actually integrates the Maui and Oahu grids for the benefit of both
systems. So that's one part of the proceeding. And then the other deals with the question of the
generation, and is that generation for renewables on Oahu, is it on Maui, and what would that
look like. So two parallel related but separate.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Right. So in dealing with that.. .one more question and then
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's okay. Go ahead, Chair. . . (chuckled). . .
CHAIR GUZMAN: So is it possible for that component that we're actually.., so you're combining the
two grids, the Oahu grid and the Maui grid. So would we be getting energy from Oahu as well
and vice versa?

-42 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
December 17, 2013

MS. BRIGGS: By linking those grids then yes, you would, and it would be stabilizing both grids
because they would be supporting one another. And so you have power would flow in a circle as
opposed to just one way.
CHAIR GUZMAN: So then we could have more solar and more wind produced here and that energy
could be used here in terms of the grid capacity that we're going to use in Oahu, and it would
come back and forth?
MS. BRIGGS: That's the question that's being asked and that's what's being investigated.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay. And you don't have that solid evidence or solid information at this point?
MS. BRIGGS: Not from the PUC. I can tell you in general when you look at grids on the mainland that
are not isolated the way that you are here in Hawaii, those grids rely on each other and they do
help each other, they stabilize each other. They allow for maybe more renewables in Southern
California and southern, in the Southwest with then maybe gas peaker plants in the north. And it
just, it allows both to function more efficiently.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yeah, I see. Like for instance if you're not using solar in one area, we'll
actually get the energy...if we're not using solar here we'll get the solar energy from Oahu, and
if Oahu's wind's down they'll get our wind power that way, kind of interconnecting.
MS. BRIGGS: That's the concept.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, interesting. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORTNO: Since you asked all my questions...
CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nab. No, 'cause that is exactly where I was going with these
because Sempra has, you know, had this proposal on the table, well this is actually a Statewide
initiative. If you recall Governor Abercrombie about three years ago won and brought forth this
Statewide initiative where we would be interconnected grid throughout the State. For a number
of reasons as you stated if one fails the other one can supply and vice versa. Also the scale of
economics, the more you have the less you pay, because when you have say 26,000 customers
which Maui Electric has or I think or whatever the numbers are, I forget the numbers but I, you
showed it, that's what our base economic is and that's what you derive your bills around, usage
and all that. But if you have 100,000 which Oahu might have and then some, now you base it on
a whole different formula. And I think that's what the PUC and others are grappling with right
now. Can that be a reliable, you know, system? Lanai and Molokai were included in that but
then their population seemed to say they don't want that and this and that, and so fine, you know.
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But now they're coming to Maui and to the Big Island because Big Island also geothermal may
be another alternative. Reliable, consistent, you know, something that's there, but they have to
work out the political issues with that source of energy whereas Maui it's not so much a political
issue, it's the wherewithal and the expensive of doing it. What would the cost be? And if I'm
incorrect, Sharon or Ms. Briggs, you know, any of you can correct me, but I've been studying
this along with what you guys have been talking about, because in the mainland there's a lot of
interconnectability and that's what has made power somewhat cheaper in the long run when you
combine solar, hydro, wind, and fossil, there's some nuclear in there but I don't like to use that
one, that one is like one of those bad words you want to talk about. But there's a lot of
opportunities in that respect, but the interconnectability I think is what they're looking at, and the
overall scale to economy, and I think that's what this is all about. But for right now we're
basically providing power for Maui County. So let's say that doesn't come to fruition, Ms.
Briggs, will you still be able to increase the amount of turbines that you have presently out in, on
the East End? Kanaio, you know, I cannot even think some days.
MS. BRIGGS: We say up on the ranch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the ranch, okay, good.
MS. BRIGGS: Up on the ranch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That would be the best way.
MS. BRIGGS: At our existing facility -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. BRIGGS: --the land that we currently control, we do have the capacity to add anywhere from 3 to
21 megawatts of wind energy should that be something that MECO or another large energy user
would want to look at. And we would of course be excited to bid in to something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I guess for MECO the question comes up and I think it was
asked by one other Council member, when does the economic benefits start kicking in? Because
if we're getting off of fossil fuel and fossil fuel has been so erratic and spikes have been quite
tremendous, what are you doing to show the clientele, number one, I know it's stability and that's
the first thing you're looking at so you don't have this up and down issue, you know, with the
spikes. But what are you doing to show our clientele which is your customers, which is our
constituents that this renewable energy not only has environmental impacts but have economic
impact? I think if you ask most people out there, they will look at economic before
environmental, and what does it do to help my pocketbook, especially young families, you know.
My electric bill is like $120 a month, and if it goes over 130 I am chastised by my wife to turn
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off every light that I can find in the house. But no, all joking aside, what are we doing to show
our clientele, our constituents what benefits are occurring outside of environmental?
MR. McNEFF: Sure. Thank you for the question. So I think one of the slides I presented sort of
presented the average savings due to accepting wind power. One of the tricky things is, is that
savings over a bill had we only used fossil, of course that bill didn't occur.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's right.
MR. McNEFF: Right. So people don't necessarily automatically see it as a savings because it's against
a bill that they never got, but along with that slide we do post monthly on our website both the
cost and the savings to purchasing wind energy. So we update that monthly. We do our best to
put those costs out there, but again, it's against something that people don't see so sometimes it's
hard to kind of get your hands around.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Final question. Has there ever been thought been given to saying
if you use fossil based upon this month price of fossil fuel would have been this, this would have
been your bill versus this is your actual bill? Has any thought been done? And I know that's a
little work but sometimes a picture's worth a thousand words. You know has any thought been
given to that? And is it possible? I mean I guess that would be the question.
MR. McNEFF: I think that's a good idea, and anything's possible. That's something we'll look into.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think the consumer would appreciate that if, you know, like we
know when gas prices are at 4.14, we know how much we pay, then it jumps up like I just saw
today as I drove down 4.25 right here in Wailuku. So it went from 4.19 to 4.25. I don't know
what the spike is but, you know, gas prices fluctuate with fossil prices, oil prices. So I going
know right away, I can calculate 6 cents, 10 gallons, going cost me 60 cents right off the bat to
put gasoline in my car if I went to the same station today as I went yesterday. That's an
automatic. Maybe something like that would be nice so that people can actually see what they
would have paid and what they're actually paying so there is some savings but you don't realize
it 'cause you never got the bill, yeah, and I think that's what I'm asking, would see if you guys
can do. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll let others ask questions.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino
close?

Any other Members have any follow-ups before I

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What I learned with the whole community choice aggregate system
in Mann County was that they have this opt-out program there, too, and it's the consumers
choice to pay certain amounts. And they have three categories and one category is purely fossil
fuel, the normal every, you know, the way you, we get electric normally. Then the other is sort of
a 50/50. Then the other choice is 100 percent all renewable power generation and you pay a little
more but they got like about 75 percent of their community buy into that one because they feel
good, environmentally, you know, less carbon emissions, blah, blah, blah, and that much more
sustainable and money stays in your own country and state and whatever. So I think, you know,
that people, yes, of course want a savings but I think with the education goes out and awareness
that listen, we all talk about the sustainability thing and how we rely on us and off the outside
world and the barges and all that then it's, you know, it's easier to sell and perhaps people pay in
a little more in order to, you know, generate the more renewable, firm, clean, and what have you
energy. So I learned that maybe they're just a little, you know, different, more progressive
minded people, but I, it was interesting to see that people are willing to pay a little more knowing
that they're doing a good part for the Earth and environment and what have you. So I just
wanted to toss in that comment.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any other Members? Seeing none, I'm going to go ahead and close
the panel, and thank you very much Ms. Lisa Briggs from Sempra.
MS. BRIGGS: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: A wonderful presentation. As well as from MECO president Sharon Suzuki, thank
you very much for the information and taking the long afternoon on a very busy holiday week.
In preparation for the holidays it's very difficult to take time out and come to a Council meeting,
but we appreciate you coming out and taking the time and informing us. And please feel free to
be in communication with our Committee members and doing the follow-up.
MS. SUZUKI: Sure. Okay, we will. And thank you very much for the opportunity and for your time,
and for your questions.
MS. BRIGGS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Real quick. Is the electricity use a little higher now with Christmas
lights and all the decorations going on? Is that, I mean does that happen or do you give a
discount?
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MR. MAURI: I haven't looked at today but last year's peak was actually this time of the year.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I

MR. MAURI:

bet.

. (inaudible). . .

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Okay.
CHAIR GUZMAN: All the Christmas lights.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Seasons greetings.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What I'll say, Mr. Chair, in chiming into that, a lot less people put
up Christmas decorations today than they used to.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER Oh, yeah, I know, I noticed that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, so I don't care what anybody else says,
electricity is not being used, and a lot of energy-efficient lighting is out there in Christmas lights
also.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you, Mr. Victorino.

EAR-1(1) COMMITTEE'S PRIORITIES AND PROCEDURES; PRESENTATIONS FROM
COUNTY ADMINISTRATIVE AGENCIES (ORIENTATION WORKSHOP BY THE
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION)

CHAIR GUZMAN: Next on the agenda, Members, we have EAR-1, that's the Committee's reports,
priorities and procedures, presentations from the County administration agencies, orientation
workshop by the Department of Parks and Recreation. Members, we have the Parks and
Recreation Department here, and they're going to give a presentation on the Department's
programs, operations, and Capital Improvement Projects. So I'd like to ask the Deputy of Parks
and Recreation, Brianne Savage to come down to the floor, and I believe we have enough time.
This is my last Committee meeting for the year, so I'm trying to fit in most of my
end-of-the-year I guess assignments that I need to get accomplished. So I would like to have the
Parks and Recreation Department to come down and do their presentation on their programs for
this year. Did, do you have a PowerPoint presentation that you wanted to put together? Okay,
go ahead and say your opening statement and then we'll take a recess, a brief recess for setup for
the PowerPoint.
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MS. SAVAGE: Good afternoon. Thank you, Chair and Committee members. Really the intent of the
presentation and the information today is we just wanted to kind of provide an update of where
we are with some of the things we've been working on, and also kind of provide you guys a little
bit of insight into some of the additional things that we're trying to prep moving forward before
the next fiscal year as well, as well as just some of our kind of strategic focuses for the
Department.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. So, Members, we'll take a brief recess to set up the Chambers for the
presentation. Thank you. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:

4:17 p.m.

RECONVENE: 4:21 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN: . .(gavel). . . The EAR Committee shall now reconvene. And so we have for the
presentation the Parks and Recreation. The presenter is Brianne Savage, Deputy Director.
..

• BEGIN PRESENTATION . . .

MS. SAVAGE: Good afternoon. . . (inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're not on. I can't hear you.
MS. WILLENBRINK: I'm plugging it in now.
MS. SAVAGE: Test.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go.
MS. SAVAGE: There we go. All right. So again, good afternoon. The format for our presentation, I'm
going to kind of go over some of the larger Department objectives from the beginning, and then
we'll go through each of the different divisions. Our different Division Chiefs will introduce
themselves and highlight some different areas, and then I'll kind of fill in in between and again
bring us back to how those fit into the overall Department's visions. Initially we're separated
out, we have our administration which includes Permit and Enforcement, and then we have our
Recreation and Support Services Division, Aquatics Division, Maintenance Division, and
Planning and Development. We wanted to go over really our four key strategies. These are
things that have just been developed in the last probably six months and really having a lot of
meetings internally, talking about what are the areas that need the most improvement and where
do we need to focus. So those four keys are delivering current key commitments, the second
identifying plans for new strategic initiatives, the third, eliminating interdepartmental silos and
confusion, and the fourth, improving proactive communication with key stakeholders within and
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outside of the Parks Department. As we go through each of these individually, we'll be talking
about those more specifically on how the different Divisions kind of feed into this overall
process. The real intent behind these four key strategies is to really rebuild and strengthen the
Parks Department to be able to provide higher quality facilities, programs, and services. So these
are the four strategies that we're looking at, saying we need to do these four things in order to
make improvements in the areas that we recognize as being weaknesses or areas that just need,
we need to pay more attention to. And again, strategies for us are not, we don't want it to be
something that's just written down on a piece of paper, we want it to be something that helps
guide daily decisions and something that actually helps us as we work through different
decisions and priorities every single day. So with that, the admin focus, eliminating
departmental silos and confusion, one of those we're in the midst of right now is the
development of standard operating guidelines and procedures, and so again, we've been working
on this for about the last four or five months and really identifying all of these different
guidelines and procedures, doing a lot of observations, site visits, and different committee
meetings with different staff members in all of the Divisions to identify the best ways that we can
make improvements in our current processes. The next is doing an organizational review. The
third would be strategic planning. Those would both be two processes that we would look to do
in the future once we have the standard operating guidelines and procedures in place and
implemented. The second component for administration is improving proactive communication
with key stakeholders within and outside of the Parks Department, and we see that being done
through three vehicles. The first is community communication which, some of which we've
recently started in trying to meet with many of the different youth organizations, talking to them
about facility maintenance and permit processing. I would say we're about a fifth of the way
through that community communication process. So we've met with the first round of about 12
different youth sport organizations, and then we'll move in from there to more of sports, youth
sports meetings probably on, more of a location on a district level and opening it up to make sure
that we hit all of the different youth sports organizations. Then we'll move into adult sports and
adult sport organizations, and then again in combination with having meetings in different
districts. So we're probably about 20 percent through that process. The intent of that is really to
just try to open the lines of communication between the Department and the community, the
people that are utilizing the facilities, that are obtaining permits, and providing programs either
in conjunction with the Department or just, again, at our facilities. The next component of that is
the employee training and professional development, and that's something that again hopefully
we look to that being as something that's in the later stages of the strategic plan. We would like
to try to shift from a management style of supervision to a leadership style of supervision, and
actually, you know, leading, motivating, compelling people in how they make their decisions and
how they work with others and not just be a supervisory, told what to do and this is what we do
kind of out of habit instead out of analysis and what is the best decision to make in the situation.
The last component of this proactive communication would be partnership programs, and this
would include anything from volunteer programs to working with different organizations within
the community, nonprofits to again try to work together and collaborate more on making
improvements to actual facilities as well as to programs. And I know some different concepts,
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adopt-a-park type of concept has come up. That would be the types of programs that we would
look at encompassing within the partnership programs. Next we have permits and enforcement
which is again part of our admin. We recently within again probably about the last six months
have really tried to look at what our enforcement program looks like and how can we make
improvements to that. Issues with homelessness, vandalism, those are the types of things that we
deal with on a daily basis in the parks, and we need to be a little bit more proactive in how we
deal with those. So that's a program that we're again really trying to look into how can we
bolster that program, how can we be a little more effective with the staffing that we have, and
then also looking at where different monies are going that are related to security in parks, safety
in parks, reexamining our contracts, you know, of how parks are opened and closed, and trying to
determine if we're managing that in the best way we possibly can. The permitting component
really is the number one priority right now for the Department, and so you can see up here the
different processes that we're looking at for specifically the permitting process, where we have
obtained new software, scheduling software for the Permit Office and we're in the process of
building out that software. We have to input all of the data from our old software system, and
then once we have that built out, it'll be training for all of the staff. We're hoping that around
March we'll be able to roll out the new scheduling and permitting software. While we think the
software will drastically help with some of the issues related to permitting because a lot of the
processes that are being done manually will be able to be done on the computer so that you're
going to be able to see them from different locations, you won't be as reliant on one individual or
one person to see something or write it down or make a decision about it. It'll be something
that's much more trackable. So we see the solution to the permitting issues that we currently
have. There's a few different angles that we need to attack permitting and the software is one of
those. The next is Code revisions. There are some adjustments that we would like to propose for
Title 13. We're still working on the internal drafts of those from the Department, and that's
something that we're hoping to have finished up within right around the 1 st of the new year, get it
finished up after the holidays. The next component would be the Administrative Rules, and this
would be the part of the process in which we're trying to actively meet with many different
groups and organizations within the public, because this is where the input, the process would
actually get lined out would be within the Administrative Rules. There currently are no
Administrative Rules, policies, procedures for the permitting process, and I think it's, the
Department is the first to recognize that there are issues with the permitting process and we deal
with those issues on a daily basis. And it's not just issues within the Department but it's issues
that are created for the public users, and you heard from some of those individuals earlier today.
And it's not just the soccer and ocean sports, it's definitely permitting is a widespread issue for
anyone that's trying to obtain permits through the Department. So the Administrative Rules
would be what really lines out what is it that's required, what are the processes, what are the
timeframes, what are the steps, and so part of us drafting Administrative Rules has been we want
to meet with all of these different community groups step-by-step so that when we do get to the
point of being able to propose Administrative Rules, they're not something that take people by
surprise. We want to have had all these conversations, had all these meetings, try to get as much
input as we possibly can and already hopefully have a lot of those solutions drafted out by
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having the different meetings previously with people within the community. Probably about six
to the eight months after implementation of Admin Rules and Code revisions, we would look to
move into a fee assessment analysis. This is something that's come up multiple times in Council
and in Committee, is just looking at what is being charged, why is it being charged, what's the
philosophy behind that, and again we do agree that it is something that needs to be looked at, but
it takes again a considerable amount of time to do a proper fee assessment analysis. And we'd
like to make the revisions to the actual permitting process before we jump into a fee assessment
analysis. The next would be a customer service satisfaction survey, and that'll be something that
we'll kind of build in along the way throughout the process is how can we get more feedback
directly from our customers, our permittees that are using the facilities and obtaining permits for
us. And whether this is a survey at the window or it's something that we have online, that's kind
of just a constant device that's able to kind of monitor what the temperature is, what the pulse is
of the people that are receiving permits. The next component within permitting and enforcement
would be the safety in parks, and again that's where the ranger program comes into play,
inspections, citations, and then also trying to build out more of educational and awareness
campaigns that the park rangers could be doing. One example of this would be with the leash
law. There's, we have, you know, regular issues, and I know the Police Department oftentimes
has issues with this as well where there's lots of dogs that are just running around, you know,
without their leashes. And so those are the types of things that instead of it just being citations
and us trying to fix something as it's happening, we can try to be a little more proactive and
create some different awareness and educational campaigns around those types of issues. So
next we'll move into Recreation and Support Services, and I'll hand it over to Jason Lopez our
Chief of Recreation and Support Services.
MR. LOPEZ: Good afternoon, Council members. My name is Jason Lopez. I'm the Division Chief for
the Recreation and Support Services Division. So I'm going to share with you guys a little bit
about our Division today. Recreation and Support Services Division manages and maintains
over 1,800 square feet of Parks acreage. We clean, sanitize, restock, cut grass, prep fields, and
engage in a whole bunch of other duties throughout the five park districts that we maintain. So
this is kind of a brief overview of the areas that we maintain. East Maui we take care of from
Keokea to Haiku which also includes Hana and Keanae. Our West Maui District goes from
Papalaua to Honokohau and also includes the island of Lanai. South Maui runs from Maa/aea to
Makena. Central Maui covers Kanaha to Waikapu and everything in between. And Molokai
District handles the operation on the island of Molokai. Included in the maintenance and
management of our facilities we have 20 playgrounds and 22 community centers. As many of
you know, the community centers are very well used by the community for events such as first
birthday parties, weddings, and graduation parties. We manage and maintain 9 gyms, 54 tennis
courts, 31 outdoor basketball courts, and 127 playing fields. These facilities play host to many
of our leagues, tournaments, special events, and many other programs and activities. We have
four campsites that we maintain and operate, two on Molokai and two on Maui. We also have 24
beach parks that we are responsible to ensure is being kept clean and safe for our residents and
visitors. In addition to providing clean, safe, and well-maintained facilities, our recreation
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section provides recreational opportunities for the youth, adults, seniors, and persons with
disabilities. Some of the programs we provide for the youth are your traditional basketball,
volleyball, softball, and flag football. We also provide nontraditional recreational activities like
our skateboarding program, our bike safety program, and also a fishing program. We provide
recreational opportunities for the adults with programs such as basketball, baseball, volleyball,
softball, and kickball. We also have a senior softball program that is continually growing and
was at 13 teams this past season. Just as an FYI, Maui County will be hosting the next State
senior softball tournament in August of 2014, and we're looking at over 60 teams from across the
State coming to Maui to enjoy our facilities. Now I'd like to introduce Tara Sabado who is our
Inclusion Specialist for the Department.
MS. SABADO: Thank you, Jason. Aloha. We have several adaptive recreational programs sponsored
through our Department. Wheelchair tennis was the first adaptive program implemented in
2006. This program is for individuals that require mobility supports in order to play tennis. We
also include our seniors with disabilities and our children with mobility needs as well in this
program. We offer this program ten months out of the year, and right now currently we service
one district, our Central District. The adaptive kayak program is the second program we
implemented, started in 2008. This program we operate twice a year, and it can include up to 80
participants for each session. This program requires the entire Department support: the
Aquatics Division, Ocean Safety Officers, our Lifeguards, our Recreation staff, and our
Maintenance section to assist with equipment repair. In the future we'd like to have this
program grow to a quarterly basis. We have an inclusive children's art program that's supported
with instructors, art instructors that have disability experience and they're able to work with
special needs children. It's completely inclusive where we don't require any disability to
participate; however, we're able to provide the support that child would require in order to be
successful in learning art skills. Another program that we currently participate in is our adaptive
canoe program. It's a true partnership. We partner with Kihei Canoe Club and the community
to support that, the actual program for persons with disabilities to participate in canoe paddling.
With the partnership support we can have this program regularly once a month all year long.
Besides myself and administrative staff and a County lifeguard, this program is supported by
over 25 volunteers. We load up five double-hull canoes with up to 40 participants on a slow
program day. In the future this would be a pilot program to utilize for other canoe clubs to
become more inclusive and adaptive. We also included for you in your packet an inclusive
program flyer that I distribute throughout the community and all the committees that I
participate in. Thank you for the opportunity to share our inclusive recreational programming.
Oh, next we'll have...who's next?
Oh, next I'll be talking about PALS, the PALS program. Okay. This slide is about our Play and
Learn Session program. We employ over 500 seasonal staff per year. We also encourage
volunteers, so we have roughly around 10 volunteers a year, they're usually students, 13 years of
age and older. We also provide 30 to 40 ADA accommodations which means we include
children with different levels of disability, and I provide an assessment and a reasonable
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modification for each child so that we can train our staff more adequately and provide the
support that the child needs to participate successfully in our PALS program, whether it would be
summer or winter. In the summertime for 2013 we have, we had 1,900 children, and on a
monthly attendance we expect about 20,000 children to attend daily. And in this slide we have
our Hoolaulea up at the top left which is an annual concert that the, each participating site will
practice for. And on the right side we had our Makahild program which all the sites come
together at Kanaha Beach and provide daily activity and Hawaiian skill building in the different
cultural events. And we also have a Learn to Swim program with our Aquatics partnership, our
Lifeguards, and our Ocean.. .we also have pool specialists that provide Learn to Swim
programming for the kids in our pools once a week, and we rotate with all the sites. And who's
next? And we'll have Jason Lopez next.
MR. LOPEZ: Okay. So closing out the Recreation and Support Services Division and what we provide,
we have community classes which is additional recreational opportunities that we provide for the
community. These are classes that the community wants but our staff does not have the
experience or expertise to coordinate or implement. These community classes must be
recreation, health, or culturally related. As you can see up on the screen, we have Zumba,
Ballroom Dancing, Taiko Drumming. Also we offer Hula, Tai Chi, Yoga, Aikido, to name a few
more. We have even more community classes. An additional handout is included in your
envelopes with the listing for each of our community classes and the facilities where they're
located. So I'm going to bring back up our Deputy, he's going to talk about, who's going to talk
about our future focus for our Support Services Division.
MS. SAVAGE: So with Recreation and Support Services, again, tying back in to the four key strategies,
the two that they really fall in line with is delivering on current key commitments, facility
maintenance. Part of the standardization of operating procedures and guidelines is the
development of daily, weekly, and monthly checklists for facility maintenance, and so those are
something that we anticipate having finished up within the first quarter of the calendar year
2014, also developing facility assessments and a rating program to ensure completion of daily
and weekly grounds maintenance tasks. So once we have the checklists and those are
implemented then it'll be developing what's a system in which we monitor and analyze the
checklists and also make sure that we're inspecting and rating the facilities to ensure that we're
moving up how they are maintained moving up levels. From a programming perspective,
developing strong partnerships with the sports organizations and leagues that utilize Parks
facilities regularly, and the meetings that again we've started to have and have initiated, those are
something that we'd like to see become an annual type of meeting to where we have again
regular meetings where we're able to have feedback and have those open lines of communication
with the people who utilize the facilities most frequently. And also provide programs that are in
alignment with the Department's mission. The next is the identifying plan for strategic
initiatives, predominantly with programming, so we'll be looking at doing an assessment of our
recreational programs and then developing what that plan looks like for improvement of our
programs or just what are ways that we can get the ones that are already running strong and are
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healthy programs, how can we get those out to more individuals, get more users involved. The
next would be develop and implement a sportsmanship program for the youth sports programs,
and then develop a biannual community recreational program survey to be able to assess
community recreational needs. Recreation is something that's constantly changing just like
society is constantly changing, and so that's definitely an area that we want to make sure we're
paying attention to, what are the different trends, what's new, what's the same, what are people
enjoying to do and making sure that we're designing our programs to follow along with those
needs. So next we'll move into our Aquatics Division with our Chief of Aquatics, Marian
Feenstra.
MS. FEENSTRA: Aloha and thank you for this opportunity to come and share today. We actually have
nine aquatic facilities throughout Maui and one on Molokai. Those aquatic facilities, we have
four 50-meter facilities which are more than one pool, so three of them have 50-meter pools.
One has along with that, Kihei Aquatics Center has a 25-meter pool, it's a practice pool, and a
training pool, and also a keiki pool. Lahaina has an L-shaped pool, it's a 50 meter, 25 yard wide,
and it has a keiki pool. Upcountry has a training pool, 50-meter pool, it's 6 lane so it's not
something we can use for competitive events, but it also has a training pool and a small keiki
pool. The other pools and the older pools that are in the districts are all 25-meter pools that
range from 4 to 6 lanes, and we have one, it's a semi-therapy pool, it's a shallow pool which we
keep it a little bit warmer, and it, we do a lot of lessons for small children there, Mommy and
Me, and a lot of adaptive aquatic programs at that facility. So that kind of lets you know what
the pools look like, and these are the pretty pictures. And we're going to take you into the pump
rooms which aren't as glamorous but are definitely what we need to keep things moving.
Programs that we have, we have our Learn to Swim and those go on at all of our pools. The
swim teams also provide learn to swim programs in cooperation with us that they do as kind of a
feeder program, and also just to help out the community 'cause not all the kids move on to swim
team but at least they do have that opportunity to swim. We have a picture of one of the swim
teams there. Our water aerobics classes, that's two separate facilities where we have water
aerobics. That has probably grown more than...you'll go to Kihei Aquatic Center or Lahaina
Aquatic Center and there's 50 to 60 people in the pool. When they start walking in a circle, they
create quite a stream and a flow to where it's pretty amazing, and these folks are mostly seniors
but they love it and we're happy we can provide that, and it's all free. Diving program, we have
two diving programs now, one in Kihei, one at Sakamoto Pool. We're lucky enough to have a
one-meter and three-meter boards, and we've sent quite a few divers onto to college programs.
We've got a lot of swimming competitors too that have moved on, gotten college scholarships, so
we're real proud of these programs. Here we have our Junior Lifeguard program and our
Strength and Tone. We hosted the State Junior Lifeguard programs this year out at DT Fleming
Beach. Unfortunately we didn't win but Kauai's got quite a winning run going. But it was great
for our junior guards to have that opportunity. Lots of them got to go to the program which
normally if it's on one of the other islands it's kind of hard for the transportation. We did bring
in our Hana group, our Lanai group that wanted to compete, and our Molokai kids that
competed. We have solar and shading. The solar that.. .we have solar at three of our facilities,
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it's rather old and it's just it's the hot water heating. We'd like to see additional facilities added
to that program, so that's one of our goals is to like Maui Electric was here earlier is to cut down
some of our costs and heating is definitely one of them. So the solar programs that we have right
now are for showers only. We do have one PV program at Kihei Aquatics Center and it really
has cut back on our electric costs for that facility which used to be the most expensive to run, and
now it's no longer, I think Lahaina Aquatic Center is higher to operate and it actually has less
pool and less pumps. So we're happy that we have that and it's working well. Shading, we
definitely need to stay on top of our shading. We kind of, with cancer awareness and our keikis
out there all the time, it's important to try to provide them as much shade, as well as our
lifeguards. And so we are, you know, requesting some.. .this is Kihei pool at the bottom and you
can see that one post that's rusting, and it just, it costs a lot of money to maintain them and to
keep them going, and that's the original which is about maybe ten years old now. So it's like
anything else, it needs constant maintenance, and I just wanted you to be aware of that.
Replastering, the pools usually have a life of about ten years. Deck restoration, we're looking at
that as well. If you look at the replastering photos, you've got Kahului Pool on the top left and
lower left, and then the deck restoration on the top right is Kihei Pool which is kind of up above
the pump room is where that is and we're having an issue there, and it's going to be a major
project. And down below we have, those are grates at Lahaina Pool that we need to change out
that we're working on right now. It's going to be going out to bid quite soon. So these are some
of the things that aren't quite so flattering as the programs and the pools themselves, but they're
challenges that we need to meet and of course we're going to be asking for money on them as
well. These are a couple of our pump rooms. You're looking at Molokai's pump room on the
top left and the lower left, and then on the right is the Kihei pump room. So for all the pools
there are a variety of pump sizes and all the piping. We have one pump mechanic that's
responsible for, you know, trying to maintain all of that. We do have to contract out at times
because it becomes too much, and he's also responsible for the heaters. And we do have him
here today, Kimo Merrill. So it's just I don't know if you folks have been, had the opportunity to
go in the pump rooms but we definitely would like to give you a tour. These are the heaters, the
different filtration systems. The heater is at Kihei, they're double boilers. The sand filter system
is the system that we have at all the pools with the exception of Upcountry which is the vacuum
filtration system which is something that we're looking at replacing in the future hopefully. And,
you know, the main reason Aquatics Division is there is for providing safety to swimmers in the
pools and at the beaches, and this is our USLA training program for our beach guards which is an
annual training that in order for us to maintain our certification from USLA which is the United
States Lifeguard Association, we're mandated to provide this training every year. The pool
lifeguards are also mandated and the agency we use there is the American Red Cross. So we do
at times have to close the pools for training. Unfortunately at the beaches we don't have that
luxury, we have to maintain keeping them open. But these are, this is the training that is pretty
routine for our guards to do. It's dangerous but those are the situations they find themselves in,
and the only way they're going to be able to go out and do it is to train. So I think that might be
my last slide. Yeah. So now I'm going to pass this back over to Brianne to finish up.

- 55 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
December 17, 2013

MS. SAVAGE: So with Aquatics the deliver on key current commitments, going back into the four
strategies, the first is the safety in parks and a lot of with public education and awareness
components. And the next is the facility maintenance, and so part of the overall facility, annual
facility preventative maintenance program that we're looking at will also include preventative
pool maintenance specifically for the pools and aquatic centers, and then also trying to promote
the energy efficient measures as well. So we'll now move into our Maintenance Division and I'll
introduce Brad Pierce.
MR. PIERCE: Aloha, Council. My name is Brad Pierce, I'm the Division Chief for the Maintenance
Section. And Maintenance is divided up into four different sections or four subsections. There's
Beautification, Construction/Maintenance, the Waiehu Golf Course, and the MCCC Work Line.
Beautification is responsible for the sports field and turf management, the landscaping and
design, and also some on-request maintenance of areas. They also, Beautification oversees all
the tree maintenance for all parks and County greenways. They oversee Kepaniwai Heritage
Park up in Iao Valley. We have a sod farm, a plant nursery, and a tree farm. The
Construction/Maintenance Section is responsible for all the journeyman repairs that we do in the
Parks Department, and that includes the plumbing, the painting, the carpentry, the masonry,
cabinetmaking and installation, irrigation repairs, we have electricians. We also do the general
building maintenance. They also do heavy equipment operations. You can see here just an
example of just doing some concrete work at the War Memorial Complex. They also are
involved right now in the restroom renovations that we're doing. This is over at Kamalii Park
and you can see on the left side of the screen are the before picture of the restroom and the right
side is the after, and these pictures don't do it justice. But they're really trying to do everything
in-house from changing out the fixtures to painting, epoxy floor covering, everything from the
floor to the ceiling. We're working our way through the County right now. The Waiehu Golf
Course program is responsible for over, I guess there's 179 acres at the golf course and 115 of
those are underneath cultivation. They supervise the golf play, they collect the playing fees for
the County, and they're responsible for maintaining the course, the clubhouse, the maintenance
buildings, and the infrastructure, irrigation and all that throughout the course. One of the major
problems that we've had at the golf course is the weeds. That is something that is, we've been
taking that on the chin for many, many years, so we're in the middle of a 5-year program, a 60monththprogram right now to try to get the weeds under control. The top two pictures are from
the 10 fairway of the golf course from June, July of 2011, and those are approximately the same
locations taken just this past week. That's my shadow in the bottom-right corner. The grass is
coming back. I would almost say that the top picture was close to 98 percent goose grass, weeds
on that fairway and now we're at about 70 percent. It's a remarkable job that the guys have been
doing out there. July of 2011, this is the 14 th green at Waiehu Golf Course, probably the worst
green that we had. The pictures against don't do it justice, the amount of weeds that are in that
green up there. The collar is horrible. We actually had to scribe a circle in the green to define
the green area, it was so bad, you couldn't tell the difference. December, just last week, that
same area, again there's still weeds in the golf course but they're coming under control. We're
in the middle of the program. The guys at the golf course are really working hard and doing a
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great job up there. We're trying our best up there and it's a long, hard slog, but we're, our goal
is to be at 98 percent weed free at the end of our 60 months on the greens and at the tees, and
around 70 to 80 percent on the fairways, so we're working our way there. Oops, what happened?
Sorry. I'm going to quit 'cause I don't want to do this. The last aspect of the Maintenance
Division is the MCCC, the Community Work Line. This is where we have inmates come out
and they do projects, help us out with maintenance throughout the golf course, I mean
throughout the County. We have two staff that are liaison with the Work Line for projects and
daily operations. They support the Work Line through equipment and maintenance of the
vehicles that they use as defined by the grant. The primary functions of the Work Line are
threefold: there's weed whacking in remote park areas, post and rail installation, and painting
over graffiti which is an ongoing problem at our parks. The Work Line also performs special
projects for the Parks Department and supports other County agencies when requested, and those
are projects that are coordinated through my office. And then the Work Line also assists
nonprofits within the community, and those projects are coordinated by the MCCC staff. And
this is just one example of a post and rail installation down in Kihei right at Charlie Young
Bridge. You can see up in the upper left is the before and the upper right is the after, and then
there's a picture of the Work Line working at KCC Park up in the corner. I'm going to turn this
back over to Brianne.
MS. SAVAGE: So again, tying back in to the key strategies overall for the Department, the first being
delivering on key current commitments, facility maintenance, and this is really where the Annual
Preventative Maintenance Plan fits in. Recreation Division, Maintenance Division, and Aquatics
Division, all have components of maintenance overlap, and so one of the things we've been
trying to really address and review is where are those lines, whose responsibilities for different
areas are in the different Divisions, and through this Annual Preventative Maintenance Plan it
should address a lot of that. And being able to separate out what are the daily/weekly/monthly
tasks that fit in Recreation, what are the specific pump maintenance that falls within Aquatics,
and then what are all of the, again, more significant annual/bi-annual/quarterly larger type of
maintenance that needs to be done, and those should fall within the Park Maintenance Division,
also the restroom renovation project. Next, identifying plans for new strategic initiatives and that
would be through Preventative Maintenance. Trying to transition the Department from being
reactive to maintenance to more preventative in its perspective on maintenance. The first would
be develop the framework for PLANT which is a parts, labor, and timekeeping. This is a asset
management system that the Seattle Parks Department actually created, and we met with them at
the last National Parks and Recreation Conference. They just within the last year and a half
completed this system. It's complete with GIS mapping so they actually have all of their parks
GIS'd out, all of their assets in there, and they're able to really in pretty good detail track how
long it takes them to take care of different parks, how much does it cost to maintain different
grass areas versus sloped areas, different types of turf, how long does it take to rake all the leaves
versus empty all the trash, and then be able to provide some analysis back to the costs for being
able to provide those different types of services. The Seattle Parks Department has agreed to
work with us, share their systems, their processes, and some of their technology and their
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information. So we're trying to coordinate with them to identify a timeframe that they would be
available to come over and help us implement some of those components, and that would be
something that once we complete the Annual Preventative Maintenance Program, moving that
type of tracking into a PLANT system would be extremely beneficial. The next would be
Maintenance Connection which is currently our work order software and building that out a little
bit more to where it has an up-to-date inventory of all of our different facilities and programs,
and then how can we work that annual preventative maintenance program into Maintenance
Connection so that it's generating things that we should be doing on a pretty consistent basis. It's
not just dependent upon somebody to remember what we need to do, at each different facility we
can actually build it in into a program. Next we'll move into Planning and Development
Division with Robert Halvorson.
MR. HALVORSON: Good afternoon, Chair and Council Committee members. My name is Robert
Halvorson, I am presently the Chief of Planning and Development Division for the Department
of Parks and Recreation. I have been in this Division for nearly 19 years and over that time I
have observed the focus of the Division leaning far more towards developing than toward
planning. That is not necessarily a bad thing as during those years we have completed a large
number of projects including many new facilities: Mayor Eddie Tam Memorial Park expansion,
Upcountry pool, Napili Park, Kualapuu Community Center, Kula Tennis Courts, Keopuolani
Park, Kihei Aquatic Center, Maunaloa Community Center, South Maui Community Park, and
skate parks in Lahaina, Hana, and Kihei, Pa Paani Playground which won the public design
award of excellence, and Waiehu Golf Course maintenance building which won a national
award. . .(clears throat). . . Excuse me. Additionally, many major facilities and upgrades,
many major repairs and upgrades to existing facilities have been undertaken: War Memorial
Football and Iron Morihara Baseball Stadiums, Wailuku Community Center, Lahaina Civic
Center, and Lanai Gym Complex to name only just a very few. Currently we consist of seven
positions in the Division: a Chief, a Secretary, four CIP Coordinators, and one Project Manager.
We are the smallest Division in the Department and as strange as it may seem there has never
been a "Planner" position in the Planning and Development Division. It is my vision to bring a
balance to our efforts to focus equally on planning and on development. Not wanting to reinvent
the wheel in this regard, we looked for a template from other municipalities on how they
structure their planning and development component of parks and recreation. In 2011 Portland
Parks and Recreation, that's Portland, Oregon, was presented with the national gold medal
award. It's the top honor given by the NRPA, it's the National Park and Recreation Association
in partnership with the AARPA, American Academy of Park and Recreation Administration. The
award recognizes demonstrated excellence in long-range planning, resource management,
volunteerism, environmental stewardship, program development, professional development, and
agency recognition. As you can see from the two org charts, Maui County's Planning and
Development Division is staffed primarily for project management whereas Portland Parks and
Recreation has more of a balance between planning and project management personnel. We
hope to be requesting additional planning positions in the future. In the meantime, the first step
we need to undertake was to compile a comprehensive inventory of Maui County parks. For
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most facilities it is evident how to catalogue and categorize each site; however, for some parks it
has been time consuming just determining what County agency has stewardship. It turns out that
Parks Department even has jurisdiction over some standalone parking lots. I guess that's 'cause
the name park is in there. Most parks are County owned and County maintained; however, we
do have privately owned, privately maintained and open to the public parks. We also have
County-owned, privately maintained, and open to the public parks. And we even have a
privately owned, privately maintained, and open to the public park in a gated community. We
maintain beach access and rights-of-way. We have active parks, passive parks, mini parks, sports
complexes, preserves, open space, and land bank parcels. Based on NRPA recommendations for
acres of parks per capita, Maui County should have in the neighborhood of 3,000 acres of
developed parks. Using our current inventory figures we presently have approximately 1,550
acres Countywide. Some communities are closer to meeting the standard and some are much
farther away. While NRPA recommendations are broad strokes approach, the Department has
recently completed a community needs assessment in order to more clearly determine where we
should focus our attention to our providing adequate park facilities and functions. The
Department will be focusing on the development of a more strategic CIP planning in the
upcoming 18 months and will include systematic ways to gather information from our users and
general public on an ongoing and an annual basis to more accurately plan for the future growth
and development of Maui County parks. Thank you for your time.
MS. SAVAGE: So again tying Planning and Development back into those four key strategies,
identifying a plan for new strategic initiatives, strategic Capital Improvement planning, and that
would be largely in conjunction with the bi-annual community needs assessment, and then based
off of a comprehensive database of Parks facilities, and that is also a document that was attached
in the information that you all received, stapled together, lots of colors, and about five pages that
has a pretty comprehensive breakdown of each of the different parks and the types of information
that was collected within that database. The next component of that would be developing a parks
and recreation functional plan. Some of the what we had mentioned with maintenance and the
PLANT tracking system, having that GIS mapping would be something that Planning and
Development ultimately could also utilize to be able to better plan, to be able to pull up on a
computer screen and have it call out, you know, the locations of all of our playgrounds on the
island and then be able to pull up the latest census information and have it identify areas where
there's concentration of the most kids under the age of five, and then being able to identify where
are the playgrounds versus where some of the growing younger families are. That type of
analysis is something that would be available to us if we had our park systems built out more
comprehensively in a GIS system. So the GIS mapping would be something that would help
with the planning and development as well as, you know, recognizing different trends that might
moving through the populations as well as being able to keep track of our facility maintenance.
So with that we'll be available for questions afterwards.
..

• END PRESENTATION . . .
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. We'll just take a brief recess to reset the Chambers. Thank you.
.(gavel). . .
RECESS:

5:12 p.m.

RECONVENE: 5:16 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN: . .(gavel). . . I'd like to thank the Department, the Parks Department for
presenting that very, very informative presentation on the updates and the goals of the
Department. At this time, the time is about 5:20 p.m. and it's been a long Committee meeting.
It's this, the EAR Committee, this will be our last Committee meeting for the year. I've asked
and requested for schedule change starting in 2014 so the EAR Committee will be meeting twice
a month, and so that will assist us in terms of addressing a lot of the Parks issues and going into
some of the budgetary presentations. So I would like to ask our Deputy Director Brianne Savage
if she'd be willing to come back starting in January and come back, basically have six more
meetings until the budget wherein this EAR Committee will be basically at a standstill through
budget. So I'm asking for the Department to come back at least once a month until the budget
comes through, and then we can break this up into Divisions and present that way, and we can
also I believe in January we'll be starting with a proposal for the new revisions on the permitting
process, and we can have public testimony at that time. But at this time it's quite late and I have
to give my Members a break, it's been kind of a long day, and so I'm going to go ahead, without
any objections...yes, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no objections, a real quick question.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
CO'UNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If we have questions for the Department should we forward them
to you -CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so that they can -CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --go to the various division to get answers -CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --for specific questions we may have?
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah. So what we'll do is...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Victorino, for reminding me that, about that. So if we have any
questions, if the Members have questions please write them down and if your constituents in
your area have questions, gather those and submit those to me and I'll put it together, and then I
will forward that on to the Department, and so the next meeting that we have in January they'll
have those questions and the answers. And if.. .we'll try to break it up into Divisions so that she
will have the appropriate Division heads here to answer those questions. And at the same time
hopefully we'll have those proposals for the permitting process before us or soon thereafter. So
at this time, if there's no objections, I will adjourn the meeting, and thank you, Members, for the
long and your patience and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, you're deferring this, right?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, I'm going to defer it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: With no objections, right?
CHAIR GUZMAN: With no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No objections.
ACTION: DEFER.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And also...thank you, Members.
EAR-26 ALTERNATIVE ENERGY PRODUCTION) (CC 13-342)
CHAIR GUZMAN: And also for EAR-26, without any objections, I will be deferring that item as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No objections.
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ACTION: DEFER.

CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. So, without any objections, I'm going to adjourn the meeting. The
December 17, 2013 meeting of the EAR is now adjourned. I'd like to thank the Department and
all the people in the gallery. Thank you. . . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 5:20 p.m.
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